Illinois State University ISU ReD: Research and eData

Theses and Dissertations

4-3-2018

Preparing For College: The Effects Of High School Speech Experience On Critical Thinking, Information Literacy, Communication Apprehension, And College Preparedness

Brian M. Rohman Illinois State University, bmrohma@ilstu.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://ir.library.illinoisstate.edu/etd



Part of the Communication Commons

Recommended Citation

Rohman, Brian M., "Preparing For College: The Effects Of High School Speech Experience On Critical Thinking, Information Literacy, Communication Apprehension, And College Preparedness" (2018). Theses and Dissertations. 882. https://ir.library.illinoisstate.edu/etd/882

This Thesis and Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by ISU ReD: Research and eData. It has been accepted for inclusion in Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of ISU ReD: Research and eData. For more information, please contact ISUReD@ilstu.edu.

PREPARING FOR COLLEGE: THE EFFECTS OF HIGH SCHOOL SPEECH EXPERIENCE
ON CRITICAL THINKING, INFORMATION LITERACY, COMMUNICATION
APPREHENSION, AND COLLEGE PREPAREDNESS

Brian M. Rohman

107 Pages

The effects of the college-level basic communication course are well documented. However, a stand-alone, high school communication course is becoming a rare sight across the United States. This study seeks to examine educational outcomes of learning communication skills at the high school level on college freshman. Students enrolled in a college-level basic communication course were surveyed on factors such as critical thinking, information literacy, fake news identification, communication apprehension, and preparedness for college through speech preparation as well as grit. While few significant findings were found, implications for the study of communication at the high school level are examined.

KEYWORDS: communication education, K-12 education, critical thinking, information literacy, communication apprehension, grit

PREPARING FOR COLLEGE: THE EFFECTS OF HIGH SCHOOL SPEECH EXPERIENCE ON CRITICAL THINKING, INFORMATION LITERACY, COMMUNICATION APPREHENSION, AND COLLEGE PREPAREDNESS

BRIAN M. ROHMAN

A Thesis Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of

MASTER OF SCIENCE

School of Communication

ILLINOIS STATE UNIVERSITY

2018

Copyright 2018 Brian M. Rohman

PREPARING FOR COLLEGE: THE EFFECTS OF HIGH SCHOOL SPEECH EXPERIENCE ON CRITICAL THINKING, INFORMATION LITERACY, COMMUNICATION APPREHENSION, AND COLLEGE PREPAREDNESS

BRIAN M. ROHMAN

COMMITTEE MEMBERS:

Kevin R. Meyer, Chair

Cheri J. Simonds

Stephen K. Hunt

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Working towards and earning my Master's Degree has been several years in the making. I am fortunate to work at a high school that encourages and provides access to the ability to earn my advanced degree. I would not have made it to this point without several individuals in my life. First, I want to thank Dr. Simonds and Dr. Hunt for being my mentors in class, on my committee, and beyond. Thank you Dr. Meyer. You were one of the first faculty members I interacted with on campus as an undergraduate. From helping me with a research study in undergrad to mentoring me through writing my thesis, I appreciate the help, guidance, and support you have given me over the years. I want to thank Anna Wright who has been a wonderful sounding board on this project as well. I also need to thank the incredible support of my work family at UHigh and the English Department. Thank you to Shannon Maney for cheering me on through the process. Thank you to my student teacher, Kelly Byker, who went above and beyond as a student teacher which gave me time to dedicate to my thesis. Thank you to Rebekah Hoffman for always allowing me to bounce an idea off of her, vent about my frustrations, and being generally supportive.

I also would like to thank my family. My brother, Adam, and my parents, Brad and Mary. Thank you for always believing in me and supporting me with good conversation over dinner and drinks and providing much needed breaks from my daily routine. Finally, I would like to thank my fiancé, Rachel. Thank you for believing in me, supporting me, and pushing me to be a better person every day. I know that we will always be there to support each other and push each other to be the best people we can be.

B.M.R.

CONTENTS

	Page
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	i
CONTENTS	ii
TABLES	
CHAPTER I: LITERATURE REVIEW	1
Communication Instruction Approaches by State	4
Critical Thinking	6
Information Literacy	10
Identification of Fake News	13
Communication Apprehension	17
Types of Communication Apprehension	18
Communication and At-Risk Students	19
Interventions	20
Other Factors Influencing Communication Apprehension	22
Communication and College Success	23
At-Risk Students and Grit	25
Need for Communication Education Research	27
Common Core	30
Communication across the Curriculum	31
Research Questions and Hypotheses	32
CHAPTER II: METHODS	36
Participants	36

	Procedures	37
	Measures	38
	Critical Thinking	38
	Information Literacy	39
	Fake News Identification	39
	Communication Apprehension	42
	Speech Preparation	43
	Grit	45
	Data Analysis	45
CF	HAPTER III: RESULTS	47
	Critical Thinking	47
	Information Literacy	47
	Identification of Fake News	49
	Communication Apprehension	50
	Speech Preparation	51
	Grit	52
	Correlations among Scales	52
CF	HAPTER IV: DISCUSSION	56
	Summary of Findings	56
	Critical Thinking	56
	Information Literacy	57
	Identification of Fake News	59
	Communication Apprehension	60

Speech Preparation	61
Grit	62
Correlations	63
Implications	66
Limitations	75
Future Research	80
Conclusion	85
REFERENCES	88
APPENDIX: SURVEY INSTRUMENT	104

TABLES

Table		Page
1.	Identification of Fake News Scale	41
2.	Speech Preparation Scale	44
3.	Descriptive Statistics of the Critical Thinking Scale	48
4.	Descriptive Statistics of the Information Literacy Scale	49
5.	Descriptive Statistics of the Fake News Identification Scale	50
6.	Descriptive Statistics of the Communication Apprehension Scale	51
7.	Descriptive Statistics of the Speech Preparation Scale	52
8.	Descriptive Statistics of the Grit-S Scale	53
9.	Summary of Intercorrelations, Means, and Standard Deviations for Scales	54

CHAPTER I: LITERATURE REVIEW

The pursuit of college education has shifted from an opportunity only available for a privileged few to a tangible possibility for many. With an increase in college attendance came a call for standardization and common educational goals. In 1917, a major shift in communication occurred as communication scholars broke off from the National Council of Teachers of English to form the Speech Communication Association (Berko, Morreale, & Cooper, 1998). High schools responded by adding elective, and eventually required, courses in speech communication to their curricula. In response to a call for standards, communication competencies have been created for entering and exiting college including audience analysis, message creation, and supporting a message (Rubin & Morreale, 2000). Additionally, the Association of American Colleges and Universities (2014) responded by outlining critical and creative thinking, information literacy, and written and oral communication as essential learning outcomes of the college experience. Despite many believing that writing can develop the same skills, the cultivation of oral communication skills better accomplishes the goal through the researching and writing of speeches for a variety of contexts and audiences.

High school students have been criticized by college professors and the public alike for not being college ready. *A Nation at Risk* called for standards to be created so that students across the United States would exit high school with the same set of skills (National Commission for Education Reform, 1983). As state and national standards focused on reading and mathematics (United States Department of Education, 2008), coupled with continued budget cuts in schools, additional coursework is thought to be able to be integrated into existing courses. As standards gained traction, the importance on the teaching of oral communication skills by qualified individuals dropped significantly. At the same time, a growing body of literature

emerged indicating that high school graduates are not ready to enter the academy. Standardized test scores are one measurement of college readiness. One study examined college preparedness among seniors in Texas using the SAT and ACT as indicators to find that only one third of high school seniors were prepared for college (Combs et al., 2010). Regardless of educational initiatives at the state and national levels, students still enter college underprepared for the rigors of advanced course work. While several interventions have focused upon reading and math, they have been found to be ineffective (Cabrera et al., 2003). If existing interventions have failed to be effective, a new direction needs to be taken.

A return to a required, stand-alone high school communication course provides the necessary preparation for students entering college. The efficacy of the college-level basic communication course is well documented (Dance, 2002; Hunt, Simonds, & Simonds, 2009). However, states have moved away from this model in K-12 education. In a survey of state departments of education, Hall, Morreale, and Gaudino (1999) found that at least half of states required oral communication to be included into the English curriculum with only two states requiring a separate course. While the graduation requirements had little change, as of 2012, only 21 states offered licensure to instructors of grades 7-12 in communication (Streiff, Morris, Weintraub, Wendt, & Wright, 2012). The result is that teachers are asked to instruct students on content that they are not highly qualified to teach (Dannels & Gaffney, 2009; Jennings, 2010; Streiff et al., 2012). Even in the states that require a separate communication course, consistency does not exist. For example, in Texas, Hanson (2008) found that a required stand-alone oral communication course intended for juniors and seniors is being offered in many districts as early as eighth grade. While a lack of consistency of teaching a high school basic communication

course currently exists, the return to the best practices of the teaching oral communication by qualified instructors may help students become more prepared for their collegiate experience.

The goal of the current study is to justify communication skills instruction at the K-12 level. Specifically, this study will explore the effect of having course work or extra-curricular experience in developing communication skills on critical thinking, information literacy, identifying fake news, communication apprehension, ability to prepare a speech, and an individual's level of grit. As the development and cultivation of these skills are essential to success in college and beyond, their investigation is essential to further justify the teaching of an oral communication class at the high school level. Following a review of the relevant literature and an explanation of the methods, results of the study, a discussion of the results, and implications of the study will be discussed.

The effects of communication instruction on other variables has been studied and documented at the collegiate level. However, several problems emerge if students only receive communication instruction after high school. Initially, high school instructors are able to have more contact time with students as classes meet every day. Additionally, students can see larger gains if they receive a similar intervention more than once throughout their academic career. Most problematically is that while enrollment numbers have increased at colleges and universities, there are still students that do not take course work beyond high school. An entire segment of the population will be denied access to skills with documented benefits. The current study examines the impact of K-12 communication experiences on several factors. Critical thinking, information literacy, and identification of fake news are all important elements for the development of learners and within a communication course the research process that goes into a speech encourages the development of those skills. A high school, or college-level, basic

communication course has tangible outcomes such as reduced communication apprehension and the enhanced ability to prepare a speech. Finally, because the process of a student confronting their fear can be transformational, their level of grit may be impacted through taking a communication course.

Communication Instruction Approaches by State

Communication instruction in high schools has evolved differently across the United States. Hall et al. (1999) highlighted the discrepancies in the requirement of communication instruction by surveying state boards of education across the United States. They found that different models for including communication instruction ranged from a stand-alone, required semester course to incorporating communication skills into English Language Arts classrooms. In a new era of the Common Core State Standards, little has changed as Streiff et al. (2012) found that most states do not even offer teacher licensure in communication separate from English. As a result, three basic models of state graduation requirements have evolved.

Initially, Texas is an excellent example of a state that still requires a stand-alone communication course. For all students entering ninth grade beyond the 2012-2013 school year, one half credit of speech communication is required prior to the completion of grade 12 (Texas Education Agency, 2015). In addition to other requirements, all students graduating from Texas high schools have contact with speech communication. While the goal is for those skills to be taught at the high school level, Texas schools have found a loophole. Hanson (2008) articulated that several schools require their students to complete their communication course prior to entering high school. While Texas does ensure students see exposure to communication skills prior to college, they may not be receiving the instruction in a manner that will allow them to apply it to college or their career.

A second model is exemplified in the state of Missouri. While there is nothing explicitly requiring districts to offer oral communication courses separate from English Language Arts courses, speech and debate courses can fulfill the four-year English requirement (Missouri Department of Elementary and Secondary Education, 2017). The decision to allow communication skills to count for a requirement is left up to individual school districts. Missouri still provides certification to grades 9-12 teachers in speech and theatre (Ashcroft, 2017). Communication courses in Missouri may not be universally mandatory, but they are still taught by highly qualified individuals. While Missouri may not be the best case scenario, students taking an oral communication course are likely receiving instruction from qualified individuals.

The state of Illinois is an unfortunate example of the third category of states. The state does not require oral communication courses, or even include communication skills outside of asking students to be able to write for a variety of purposes prior to graduation (Illinois State Board of Education, 2016). While schools across the state offer communication courses, they are often electives. Moreover, when speaking and listening skills are engaged in the English Language Arts classroom, they may not be taught by a highly qualified instructor. The Illinois State Board of Education (2017) lists the requirements for licensure for a license in English Language Arts to include 24 credit hours of English course work. Students that are being taught communication skills are instructed by individuals with little to no training in communication. The lack of qualifications in Illinois inspired the Illinois Communication and Theatre Association (2013) to adopt a position statement advocating for adequate qualification of teachers to include oral communication skills. While each example provides advantages and disadvantages, further research is necessary to prove the efficacy of communication skills on learning outcomes at the K-12 level.

In line with the concept that education decisions are left up to individual states, communication instruction looks different across several states. Texas represents a small group of states where a semester of oral communication instruction is required and certification in oral communication is still offered. A second group of states, including Missouri, is in transition where they still offer communication courses, which can explicitly count towards English Language Arts course work. However, the courses may not be required even though the states offer certification in oral communication. The first two groups represent a minority of states as less than 21 states offer a certification in speech communication (Streiff et al., 2012). Illinois represents the final group of states where communication courses are not explicitly stated in the state's graduation requirements, and there is not a separate certification for oral communication. The lack of attention on the basic communication course at the high school level presents a challenge as colleges and universities cannot know what their students know prior to taking a college-level basic communication course. With the discrepancy in state requirements and qualifications for instructors, colleges and universities are receiving students with vary levels of exposure to communication skills which may have an impact on other levels of preparedness as well.

Critical Thinking

A number of different outcomes are expected from the general education curriculum with the hopes of preparing students to be successful after college. Colleges and universities hope that their applicants are prepared to enter their institutions with a specific set of skills. The college admissions process focuses around identifying students that have essential skills that will set them up for success in college. Institutions will examine a student's academic background and information such as their SAT or ACT scores because they may predict a student's ability to be

successful in their first year in college (Kuh, Cruce, Shoup, Kinzie, & Gonyea, 2008). Those factors include the development of skills in critical thinking, information literacy, and source credibility. As these factors are all developed through communication instruction, they are relevant to the current study.

Regardless of the discipline, the development of critical thinking skills is essential to all educational outcomes. Critical thinking has long been a primary goal of higher education curriculum and instruction (Paul, 1995). Moreover, Paul suggested that critical thinking instruction needs to be specific to the discipline of instruction. Williams, Oliver, and Stockdale (2004) furthered Paul's claim by suggesting that the teaching of critical thinking skills should be housed within a specific content course. The pedagogy behind critical thinking is tested across the educational spectrum (Harris & Zha, 2017; Mazer, Hunt, & Kuzenkoff, 2007). Arum and Roska (2011) in their seminal work *Academically Adrift*, identified critical thinking as a key academic outcome that is being unulfilled at the high school and collegiate level. Critical thinking remains an essential outcome within education. However, students are not developing transferrable skills in this domain within the status quo.

Finding a single definition of critical thinking eludes scholars. While some attempt to define critical thinking as a tangible skill, others approach it more as a concept (Moore, 2013). Paul (1995) defined critical thinking as "self-improvement (in thinking) through standards (that assess thinking)" (p. 91). One unifying feature of the definition of critical thinking is the ability to produce argumentation and analyze the arguments of others (Angelo, 1995; Williams et al., 2004). Others operationalize critical thinking to be based upon skill, not just a general set of concepts (O'Keefe, 1986). Critical thinking is difficult to define, but most definitions include the intellectual interaction between available resources and the ability to develop and analyze

argumentation. It is important to operationalize the concept of critical thinking in order to determine the efficacy of assessment.

The college-level basic communication course is an opportune time to train students in critical thinking skills because of the time spent on research, synthesis, and delivery of material. It is well documented that the basic communication course develops critical thinking skills in students (Hunt et al., 2009; Mazer et al., 2007; Spitzberg, 2011). The content evoked within the basic course affects the efficacy of critical thinking skill development. In fact, some suggest communication courses should be designed with a combination of critical thinking, argumentation, and public speaking development in mind (Carlgren, 2013). Through an intentional and deliberate curricular design of the basic communication course, instructors have the ability to develop and harness critical thinking skills within their students.

Students must be given the opportunities to develop critical thinking skills within the basic communication course. Communication already begins this endeavor as the act of concept mapping, such as outlining a speech, has been proven to significantly increase a student's critical thinking ability (Harris & Zha, 2017). Moreover, including a unit on persuasion may be the answer. Teaching students to make claims, support them, and providing a model for building argumentation enhances students' ability to critically think (Hunt et al., 2009). The instruction cannot be frivolously developed. Mazer et al. (2007) conducted a pre/post-test analysis of the standard critical thinking curriculum in a basic course and compared it to an intensive pedagogy. Their study found through curriculum enhancements, such as a glossary of key terms, enhanced self- and peer evaluations, and introduction to the Toulmin Argumentation Model, students were found to further develop their critical thinking skills. A focused oral communication curriculum,

regardless of academic level, allows for the development and expansion of critical thinking skills.

The development and implementation of an in-depth curriculum in communication allows for students to develop critical thinking skills. Hunt et al. (2009) argued that the development of critical thinking skills comes naturally from a basic communication course. As students are learning to evaluate sources and create arguments, they develop skills to become stronger critical thinkers. While curriculum is important, teacher-student interactions are also important. Students respond well to teachers that display positive emotions and aid in their development of cognitive processes such as critical thinking skills (Zhang & Zhang, 2013). While a structured curriculum is essential to the success of students developing critical thinking skills, instructors that approach their classroom with a positive attitude can make a difference as well. Unfortunately, not all students have access to these benefits. Several states do not require communication courses at the K-12 level. Additionally, budget cuts in schools lead to increased class sizes which then limits teacher interaction and individualized attention with students. Without a dedicated oral communication course, where the number of students is reasonably controlled, students are unable to access the benefits of developing critical thinking skills through communication.

The college level basic communication course is not the only setting in which students can learn speech skills and develop critical thinking skills. K-12 communication courses and co-curricular activities are also a great venue to learn skills. Allen, Berkowitz, Hunt, and Louden (1999) conducted a meta-analysis of critical thinking research to find that learning communication skills brought on significant gains in critical thinking for students in any setting. Their study found that the students that are more immersed in learning communication skills,

such as a single semester course or a co-curricular speech and debate team, the more growth students saw in their critical thinking skills. Problematically, Jennings (2010) explained that high school English teachers are receiving little to no training in communication, which extends to the coaching of co-curricular speech and debate as well. Instructors of the high school basic communication course, as well as coaches of speech and debate teams, may not have a background that will allow them to be successful, which only hurts the development of students. While communication scholars believe that the college level basic communication course provides students with the opportunity to develop critical thinking skills, students may not have access to qualified teachers at the high school level to engage communication concepts. Meaningful gains could be amplified if students were to have communication training at a younger age from instructors qualified to provide communication instruction.

Information Literacy

The development of critical thinking skills is essential to developing a student with the ability to locate and discern information. Thus, the development of critical thinking has implications for a student's ability to ascertain information literacy skills. Information literacy has evolved as an important skill to develop in the 21st century. High school and college classrooms are filled with digital natives and need to develop skills that will allow them to be successful. Determining the credibility of a source is a vital skill to develop, especially when students often have preconceived notions about what makes a source credible (Angell & Tewell, 2017). While some high school students cultivate information literacy skills, it is likely to only occur in schools with an adequate amount of resources to pour into a library (Kovalik, Yutzey, & Piazza, 2013). Unfortunately, we live in an era of fake news. Students must be prepared to evaluate the difference between real and fake news (Mihailidis & Viotty, 2017). Information

literacy instruction has the potential to address the growing concern of adequately preparing digital natives for the real world.

Information literacy is another concept with a contested definition. The American Library Association (2000) defined it as "a set of abilities requiring individuals to recognize when information is needed and have the ability to locate, evaluate, and use effectively the needed information" (p. 2). This may include practical skills including finding resources as supporting material (Lupton, 2008), source credibility (Angell & Tewell, 2017), and independent learning (Williams & Coles, 2007). Instructors across a wide array of academic disciplines may disagree on what exactly information literacy is, but they can agree on the types of skills that should be engaged. While many traditional definitions focus on process and acquisition of knowledge tasks, many are calling for an expanded definition to include a synthesis of existing information (Forster, 2015). As the world continues to digitize, expanded definitions and instruction may be necessary to ensure the development of responsible producers and consumers of information.

Information literacy is important in an age in which students have thousands of resources at their fingertips. High school students need to develop skills in information literacy to thoroughly assess the quality of those resources. The basic communication course has its own role to play due to the cultivation of research and presentation skills. Information literacy instruction can be improved through collaboration between classroom instructors and library professionals as well as several direct contact sessions between library professionals and students (Hunt et al., 2009; Natalle & Crowe, 2013). Meyer et al. (2008) provided an information literacy intervention where students received two in class contact sessions with a librarian in addition to a visit to the library. The researchers also included structured research logs into their intervention. Their pre/post-test design found that students that received the intervention had larger gains in

information literacy across the semester as compared to students that received a single contact session at the library. Even college students need structure as a means to build their skills.

Building effective information literacy pedagogy is essential to student success.

Information literacy instruction needs to come from the collaborative effort of instructors and librarians (Herakova, Bonnet, & Congdon, 2017). Collaboration is essential to ensuring that classroom instructors and librarians are using the same, or similar, lexicon when describing the research process (Carter & Aldridge, 2016). One study (Natalle & Crowe, 2013) examined and assessed the pedagogy behind building information literacy skills in an upper level communication course. Over four semesters, they found that through collaborative assessment and reconstruction of the course, they could have meaningful change on student outcomes. Specifically, the researchers asked students to complete three tutorials prior to visiting the library, provided instruction after students had chosen a research topic, and both the librarian and the course instructor provided feedback on a research worksheet. Collaboration and adjustment to current practices are important to ensure students build and develop information literacy skills.

Librarians and instructors should work together to develop in-depth instruction of source selection and evaluation skills. The basic communication course provides an opportunity for this collaboration to take place. Students often believe sources are credible for four primary reasons:

1) based upon conventionally taught criteria, 2) questioning Wikipedia, 3) relying upon expertise, and 4) accepting sources as trustworthy because an authority figure indicates the source is credible (Angell & Tewell, 2017). Assignments in the basic course call on students to challenge those beliefs. Moreover, Carter and Aldridge (2016) warned that students need instruction that goes beyond a traditional checklist of indicators to evaluate the credibility of a source. They argued that students do not develop the ability to discern between sources without

in-depth instruction which includes questioning preconceived notions about a given source. The critical evaluation of sources that is required by the basic communication course can be beneficial in aiding students in becoming critical producers and consumers of information.

The basic communication course also provides multiple assignments for students to develop information literacy skills. Library instruction is essential, and needs to occur over time (Meyer et al., 2008; Natelle & Crowe, 2013). A single library session with a limited access to resources will not fully aid students. Kovalik et al. (2013) surveyed high school seniors at an upper-middle class school to determine their ability to use library resources to find and discern information. The researchers found that their continual library instruction allowed for high school seniors to feel confident in finding information for a research project. However, the authors found students would only visit the library once they had a topic and often would only make one visit. Without dedicated information literacy instruction, which a high school basic communication course could offer, students may enter college inadequately prepared for the rigors of college. A lack of continual information literacy instruction makes it difficult for students to be able to develop needed information literacy skills.

Identification of Fake News

While the development of critical thinking and information literacy skills are essential, a new threat has emerged for students to address. Unfortunately, traditional information literacy skills may not be sufficient to address this new threat. With the rise in fake news, students must be prepared to discern fake news from actual news. Digital natives interact with media online, but may not be taught needed skills to seek out accurate information. The ubiquitous spread of fake news drives the need for media literacy to produce critical consumers of news (Mihailidis & Viotty, 2017). Media literacy efforts need to redefine themselves for generations raised through

media. Teenagers engage in access to news through their physical and virtual social networks (Marchi, 2012). Moreover, the same age group does not hold source credibility in the same esteem as previous generations (Fisher, Magee, & Mohammed-Baksh, 2015). While digital natives have shifted their perceptions on information consumption, instruction has lagged behind. When building an effective 21st century skill set, it is vital that instruction is adapted to fit student needs.

The definition of fake news is hard to pinpoint. Holbert (2005) explained that fake news genre includes satirical news shows where a comedian is attempting to pass as a journalist. While this definition may have been sufficient in the past, the 2016 election cycle proved a different story to be true. Allcott and Gentzkow (2017) defined fake news as "news articles that are intentionally and verifiable false, and could mislead readers" (p. 213). Fake news has evolved into something far more harmful than satirical news. The spread of fake news should not be a surprise as a modern journalist has a need to publish as much content as quickly as possible online. The result is that journalists may not be as careful about engaging in the backstage work of verifying sources and ensuring their own credibility (Himma-Kadakas, 2017). Because of our ability and desire to have news the second it breaks, journalists have responded by trading in their traditional concept of integrity for popularity.

Media literacy has increased its importance as digital natives have entered secondary and higher education. The result is that information literacy has been combined in some circles with media literacy to create a cornerstone of a 21st century skill set (Wilson, Grizzle, Tuazon, Akyempong, & Cheung, 2013). Other researchers have taken this a step further. Gretter and Yadav (2016) suggested combining computational thinking with media and information literacy. Their argument was that students need to be able to critically evaluate information using a

process in order to become critical consumers and creators of information. A scientific and mathematical approach can allow students to see the intersection of skills they work hard to develop across a curriculum. With the development of a critical skill set, students may be able to better discern fake news from real news.

The increase in fake news availability and coverage has also encouraged educators to create frameworks to teach students skills to discern fake news from real news. Wineburg, McGrew, Breakstone, and Ortega (2016) developed strategies that target the development of skills to discern between fake and real news in middle school, high school, and college. They identified middle school skills to include social media analysis, an analysis of the comments section on an article, and identifying and discerning real news articles from advertisements on a media outlet homepage. The authors suggested that these skills should be refined at the high school level to include a deeper social media analysis, evaluation of evidence, and analysis of arguments. Moreover, at the college level, students should determine the reliability of specific websites, examine claims on social media, and conduct evaluations of articles (Wineburg et al., 2016). Through the development of essential skills, college students have access to essential skills to determine the difference between real and fake news.

While media literacy skills sound ideal for a student to learn, several issues exist.

Wineburg et al. (2016) warned initially, students have to be taught at the middle school level in order to build upon those skills in high school. Without every single middle and high school being on board across the United States, this plan can easily fail. Finally, students that do not go on to college are not being afforded the opportunity to fully discern fake news from real news (Wineburg et al., 2016). While the outcomes for college students are clear, learning information literacy skills are needed at the high school level as not all students move on to college. Due to

the basic course providing opportunities to build research skills (Hunt et al., 2009), high school students need access to a similar course. Anderson and Rainie (2017) found through asking instructors and information literacy experts that the only way the identification of fake news will improve is through increasing the focus and funding of information literacy initiatives. Through increased support, practitioners of information literacy and source credibility can then tap into the scaffolding approach to ensure that students are not left behind.

One method of addressing this issue has been the rise of political fact-checking websites. Political fact-checking websites have become ubiquitous (Fridkin, Kenney, & Wintersieck, 2015). The authors continue to find in their analysis of an Ohio Senate campaign in 2012 that fact-checking websites are most effective when they prove that a claim in a negative ad is false. Moreover, Twitter is one platform where users will share links to a fact-checking website to correct friends and strangers alike on the social media platform. One study found through an analysis of data collected over three years that an individual is more likely to be influenced by one of their followers on Twitter that an initial post is incorrect as compared to a complete stranger (Margolin, Hannak, & Weber, 2017). Digital natives trust their social networks, both online and in person, to correct their misconceptions. Unfortunately, when misconceptions go unchallenged, fake news is allowed to thrive.

The current landscape of fake news warrants immediate attention. "At present, we worry that democracy is threatened by the ease at which disinformation about civic issues is allowed to spread and flourish" (Stanford History Education Group, 2016, p. 5). Instructors must reach an understanding of the students that need to develop skills in discerning fake from actual news because the knowledge is vital to curriculum development. Students often use preconceived notions of source credibility rather than actually evaluating a source (Angell & Tewell, 2017).

Knowing that students rely upon their preconceived notions, instructors and librarians can adapt their methods to aid students in making the essential determination between fake news and actual news. Herakova et al. (2017) suggested pairing student engagement in the research and writing process with directly applicable library concepts. They included a discussion of source credibility to ensure that students understood the true quality of sources as well as the reliability of their information. Building on the instruction of information literacy, the assessment of source credibility is vital in an era of fake news. Through intensive instruction, students will be able to adequately discern fake from real news. As students develop skills in critical thinking, they can become better consumers of information and have a stronger ability to discern fake news from real news.

Communication Apprehension

The basic communication course has situated itself within the general education curriculum to have student learning outcomes that can translate to other disciplines. Within the communication discipline, a goal of any basic communication course is to help students become confident public speakers. Often, becoming a better public speaker includes reducing an individual's fear towards speaking. Communication apprehension is "an individual's level of fear or anxiety associated with either real or anticipated communication with another person or persons" (McCroskey, 1993, p. 38). Extensive research has been done on communication apprehension in a variety of contexts. Communication apprehension varies based upon culture; collectivistic cultures report higher levels of apprehension than individualistic cultures (Hsu, 2004, 2007). Despite that finding, culture has been found to not affect an individual's willingness to communicate (Burroughs, Marie, & McCroskey, 2003). Some (Beatty, McCroskey, & Heisel, 1998; Hsu, 2004) suggest that communication apprehension is the result of biological and

environmental factors. Regardless of the causes, we know that communication apprehension is a reality and warrants the attention of communication scholars.

Acquiring oral communication skills at the high school level also has an impact on communication apprehension levels at the college-level. Dwyer, Carlson, and Dalbey (2003) surveyed college freshmen about their high school oral communication experience. Results found that students that learned oral communication skills in any course or co-curricular experience had lower levels of communication apprehension than their peers that did not learn oral communication skills in high school. Their study promotes that a stand-alone course is not necessary because as long as students have access to communication skills, their communication apprehension will decrease. However, communication instruction is more effective when provided by teachers that are highly qualified to provide the instruction (Dannels & Gaffney, 2009; Carlgren, 2013). Moreover, Jennings (2010) reported that as fewer states have communication certification, communication skills are increasingly taught and assessed in classrooms, as well as in co-curricular activities, by instructors with training in English, not communication. While many benefits to the reduction of communication apprehension exist, those benefits may be dwindling as the result of underqualified individuals teaching communication skills at the K-12 level.

Types of Communication Apprehension

Most individuals have some level of communication apprehension. Individuals experience communication apprehension in different interactions including in dyads, meetings, groups, and public speaking (McCroskey, 1970; McCroskey, Beatty, Kearney, & Plax, 1985). Public speaking results in the highest levels of anxiety. One study found that up to 70% of communication apprehension is influenced by public speaking (Richmond & McCroskey, 1998).

Instructors of high school and college-level basic communication courses need to be aware of the potential communication apprehension of their students. Moreover, part of this anxiety may originate as the result of a grade being attached to a public speech in a classroom (Butler, Pryor, & Marti, 2004). Regardless, public speaking based communication apprehension is a real concern that requires the attention of communication instructors.

Within communication apprehension, individuals experience their anxiety at various levels. Scholars generally categorize individuals as either having high communication apprehension or low communication apprehension. Individuals with high communication apprehension receive more attention as they are less likely to succeed academically and have higher levels of dropping out of college (Ericson & Gardner, 1992; McCroskey, Booth-Butterfield, & Payne, 1989). Culture is another factor that determines levels of communication apprehension. Initially, Hsu (2004, 2007) found that individuals in collectivist cultures usually have higher levels of communication apprehension than their individualistic peers. Moreover, comfort with language is also important. Richmond, McCroskey, McCroskey, and Fayer (2008) found that individuals have higher levels of communication apprehension when they are speaking in a second language. While their focus was on two entirely different languages, their findings may be extrapolated to students that feel they do not have an academic vocabulary within the college classroom. As a result, at-risk students may feel as if they do not possess the same language skills as their peers, leading to higher levels of communication apprehension.

Communication and At-Risk Students

The single semester basic communication course has implications for communication apprehension and academic performance. Initially, Butler et al. (2004) found that students in an honors section of a public speaking course had higher levels of communication apprehension

than students in a non-honors section. Despite this finding, high levels of communication apprehension are associated with lower levels of academic performance in college (Ericson & Gardner, 1992; McCroskey et al., 1989). At-risk student populations are particularly susceptible to dropping out of college. Moreover, at-risk college students are found to have significant different levels of communication apprehension based on gender. Lippert, Titsworth, and Hunt (2005) surveyed at-risk and not at-risk students on levels of communication apprehension, verbal aggression, and the supportive talk about school. Despite the expectation that all at-risk students would have higher levels of communication apprehension, their study found at-risk males have higher levels of communication apprehension than their non-at-risk counterparts while at risk females have lower levels of communication apprehension than their non-at risk counterparts. Gender differences do exist within communication apprehension.

Interventions

Regardless of its cause, communication apprehension can be reduced through a variety of interventions. The reduction in state based communication apprehension comes as the result of several, long term intervention methods. Methods include altering basic practices to change body sensations that trigger anxiety (McCullough, Russell, Behnke, Sawyer, & Witt, 2006), continual audience exposure (Finn, Sawyer, & Schrodt, 2009), and leading students to identifying the cause of their apprehension and brainstorm treatment options (Finn, Sawyer, & Behnke, 2009). The interventions in communication apprehension all come as a result of all students, regardless of the intensity of their communication apprehension, participating. Students are able to engage longitudinal strategies to lower their levels of communication apprehension which allows for a greater likelihood of carrying those gains beyond the classroom.

Communication courses provide the opportunity for students to focus on the reduction of communication apprehension. The college level basic communication course is one intervention that has proven to be effective (Hunter, Westwick, & Haleta, 2013; Rubin, Rubin, & Jordan, 1997), even when examining hybrid versus traditional delivery style of the course (Strawser, Gaffney, DeVito, Kercsmar, & Pennell, 2017). While many interventions can be played out by individual instructors, the communication center takes the resources of an entire department. Dwyer, Carlson, and Kahre (2002) studied the impact of the communication center as an intervention. They were specifically interested in reduction in communication apprehension between high communication apprehension, moderate communication apprehension, and low communication apprehension across a single semester. Their results found that students that use the speech lab as a resource saw a reduction in communication apprehension regardless of the level of communication apprehension they experienced. Whether the communication center services the general student population, or an introductory communication course, tangible benefits exist to students.

Follow-up studies have supported that the more students use speech labs, the lower they perceive their communication apprehension to be at the conclusion of the course (Dwyer & Davidson, 2012). Unfortunately, discrepancies exist across campuses as to how communication centers are implemented. LeFebvre, LeFebvre, and Anderson (2017) surveyed the 96 known communication centers across the country. Out of the 47 respondents, almost all are housed in a communication department within their university. However, what is unknown is how many programs require their students to take part in the communication center process as a part of a basic course or other general education requirement. What has not been studied in detail is the high school communication experience of users of communication centers. What such a study

may find is that students with little to no communication training use the speech lab more frequently to make up for a lack of skills. Considering that individuals with high communication apprehension are more likely to drop out of college (Ericson & Gardner, 1992), students need the college-level basic communication course as well as adequate and mandatory supports to ensure their academic success. Since not every student attends college, high school students need to have a required communication course. The result may allow for at-risk students to see more success in college and their careers as they will have lower levels of communication apprehension as a result of taking the course.

Other Factors Influencing Communication Apprehension

Communication apprehension is not a variable entirely independent of others.

Communication apprehension and an individual's self-perceived communication competence have been found to have a negative relationship (Rubin et al., 1997). An individual with higher levels of communication apprehension has less confidence in their own competency as a communicator. Hodis and Hodis (2013) conducted a pre/post-test survey to test the relationship between communication apprehension, willingness to communicate, and self-perceived communication competence. Using multivariate latent grown modeling, they found that while communication apprehension accounted for 24% of the variance of change on an individual's willingness to communicate and self-perceived communication competence, it was not significantly impacted across a semester communication course. However, Hodis and Hodis suggested that the ability to gain or lose communication apprehension speaks to the responsibility instructors have to ensure students become more effective communicators through the basic communication course. Qualified instructors are a necessity for the basic communication course to be effective.

The individual instructor is not the only variable in play. Discrepancies in the format and content of the basic course exist (Morreale, Worley, & Hugenberg, 2010). Instructors are left to engage their students in classroom activities and assignments. Denker (2014) surveyed students taking a lecture hall style basic course through communication apprehension and their willingness to participate. She found that higher levels of communication apprehension affect public speaking more than an individual student's participation in class. Moreover, the type of assignment may also have a meaningful impact. Specifically, a speech delivered from a manuscript provides less anxiety than a speech given in the impromptu or extemporaneous style (Witt & Behnke, 2006). Assignment type and course structure has an impact on student levels of communication apprehension. The level of communication apprehension of the source of a message has an impact on the perceived credibility that message. Sources with higher communication apprehension have a negative impact on their own perceived credibility with their audience across interpersonal and organizational settings (Cole & McCroskey, 2003). Communication apprehension affects the speaker as well as the audience's perception of the speaker.

Communication and College Success

In addition to a reduction of communication apprehension, the basic communication course serves as a foundation for a student's college experience. Some students enter college with a similar public speaking experience housed within their high school curriculum. Regardless of the actual experience, colleges and universities have the daunting task at determining if applicants will be successful at their institution. Several indicators are commonly examined to predict college success. Most colleges and universities find their own way to determine whether students will be successful. A variety of precollege factors, including

ACT/SAT scores and academic achievement in high school, have direct effects on first year college performance (Kuh et al., 2008). However, once in college, those factors become limited. Beck and Davidson (2015) found that admissions data is only one piece of a larger puzzle. Through their quantitative analysis using the College Persistence Questionnaire, they found atrisk students can be identified through admissions data. This admissions data accounted for 32% of the variance of factors indicating success within the first year. Moreover, all students can benefit from being provided with proper support, which prevents attrition. Colleges have a duty to ensure success to their students.

The goal of any curriculum is for students to be able to transfer the cultivated skills outside of the course. Through engaging an entire semester of speech training at the high school level, students will gain exposure to public speaking. This exposure will help them be more prepared to give speeches in college and beyond. Pearson, Child, and Kahl (2006) collected self-reported preparation logs to determine if preparation time and activities had an impact on speech grades. They found that students that prepared more, specifically by practicing delivery skills, were more likely to earn better speech grades. Thus, we can conclude that students that have exposure to developing oral communication skills in high school will be better able to use their preparation time in the college-level basic communication course or for a speech that is to be given for a job or life event. Through the intervention of a high school communication course, students will be better prepared to give public speeches throughout their lives.

The high school experience clearly has an impact on what a student is able to accomplish in college. Student self-perception, teacher-student interactions, and family influences also determine the success of a student in college. Graboswki and Sessa (2014) surveyed college freshman at the beginning and end of their first semester on measures including family

involvement in education, teacher-student interaction, and student self-perception. Their analysis found significant interactions between their variables. Specifically, high levels of student-teacher interactions in the final year of high school have been found to have positive effects on student self-efficacy and later success in college. Smaller classrooms have a significant different on teacher verbal immediacy behaviors as compared to large lecture hall sections of the basic communication course (Todd, Tillson, Cox, & Malinauskas, 2000). Class size has an impact upon the student perception of teacher verbal immediacy. As a communication course would encourage students to be in a smaller class with an instructor that encourages them to improve, the high school basic communication course will prepare students for first year college success. Clearly, students that take a high school communication course are better equipped to handle their first year of college than their counterparts with little to no oral communication experience.

At-Risk Students and Grit

An additional consideration in the college acceptance formula is the risk that students have of dropping out of college prior to graduation. At-risk students are a unique subset of the college bound population. Factors for at-risk youths range from poor socio-economic status to poor grades in the early years of high school (Marchetti, Wilson, & Dunham, 2016). Since at-risk students are often behind, interventions are essential to ensuring their future academic success. Keyes, Jacobs, Bornhors, Gibson, and Vostal (2017) provided an oral reading intervention to at-risk students in an urban elementary school. They contended that the success of their program was due to the requirement that students meet their goal multiple times prior to advancing to the next level. While the college-level basic communication course is excellent for students that reach college, many at-risk students are not offered the opportunity to take the course (Bowers, Sprott, & Taff, 2012). By including a high school level communication course, at-risk students

would have the opportunity to practice the skills of communication as well as help them develop those skills during high school.

At-risk students typically face more obstacles to academic success than their peers. Perseverance and grit are two terms often associated with at-risk students who achieve success. Grit has been defined as "perseverance and passion for long-term goals" (Duckworth, Peterson, Matthews, & Kelly, 2007, p. 1087). A growing line of research on grit has emerged, typically focused around populations including West Point Cadets and Scripps National Spelling Bee Competitors (Duckworth et al., 2007). That research has primarily relied upon measuring grit against other measures such as the Big Five Conscientious scales (Duckworth et al., 2007). From that initial study, Duckworth and Quinn (2009) built upon the original grit scale to come to a brief, two factor model highlighting effort and interest as the primary factors behind the development of grit. Other areas, such as the connection between grit and long term happiness (Von Culin, Tsukayama, & Duckworth, 2014), have also been explored. Grit clearly has some connection to perseverance, which may be linked to academic success.

The history of grit as a construct is brief, and has not come without criticism. Crede,
Tynan, and Harms (2017) conducted a meta-analysis of existing grit literature. They found that
grit may be another reading of perseverance. Additionally, while Duckworth and Quinn (2009)
posited grit has two factors, Crede et al. suggested that effort has larger effects than interest.
However, the researchers suggested that the construct be further investigated as grit is a common
predictor of college retention and success. Harnessing the ability to develop grit within all
students at the high school level could be beneficial. Hochanadel and Finamore (2015) suggested
that if instructors could find a means to cultivate grit with their students, their students could be
better prepared to overcome any challenge. The high school basic communication course could

provide an answer. Since students are facing a common fear when giving public speeches, the continued action of facing that fear may have the potential to build grit. Students have to build effort through their experience, building grit in the process.

Extracurricular involvement is essential to promoting long-term academic success. Learning communication skills in this realm is not unique. As students study communication skills in detail, their gains increase exponentially (Allen et al., 1999). Students that learn communication skills in the classroom and participate in communication extracurricular activities, such as speech and debate, will have better learned and applied critical thinking and communication skills. Extracurricular involvement is an additional way to prevent at-risk students from dropping out of high school. Marchetti et al. (2016) studied the effect of extracurricular participation on test scores of at-risk high school students. They found students from low socio-economic status households saw significant gains on standardized testing scores in mathematics and reading when they participated in extracurricular activities. While this study focused on all extracurricular activities, communication extracurricular activities can be just as impactful. It is logical to conclude that the support of a team environment, coupled with the balance of courses and an extracurricular speech or debate activity, cultivate grit in all students. With at-risk students, the developed grit is essential to their long-term academic success. When qualified teachers teach course content and expand upon it in an extracurricular setting, at-risk students can gain essential mentorship and skill development needed to be successful.

Need for Communication Education Research

Considering the various educational outcomes addressed in the basic communication course, research is essential to ensuring best practices in the classroom. Communication skills are desired by a variety of stakeholders. Training in communication skills is desired from the

academy to the work place. Business leaders routinely emphasize communication skills as among the most important for their employees to be successful (Hooker & Simonds, 2015). Moreover, popular publications are emphasizing training in communication skills as well. Researchers have conducted three content analyses of academic and popular press pieces to discover that communication skills are essential to the development of a 21st century skill set (Morreale, Osborn, & Pearson, 2000; Morreale & Pearson, 2008; Morreale, Valenzano, & Bauer, 2017). Overtime, the emphasis on the importance of communication skills in the work place has grown the most. Additionally, the Association of American Colleges and Universities (2014) identify oral communication skills as an essential tenant of their LEAP initiative. More recently, the Social Science Research Council released their Measuring College Learning in Public Speaking to emphasize that communication skills, including creating messages appropriate to the audience, purpose, and context and critically analyze messages (Broeckelman-Post & Ruiz-Mesa, 2017). With a wide variety of stakeholders, communication skills training should be ubiquitous.

Unfortunately, communication pedagogical research is lagging behind. Morreale,
Backland, and Sparks (2014) explained the difference between communication pedagogy and
instructional communication. Communication pedagogy examines the best methodology used to
teach communication skills to students. Conversely, instructional communication research
focuses around the role communication plays between teachers and students. Communication
education research focuses on the latter, with hundreds of publications on interactions between
teachers and students. However, far fewer publications exist discussing the best methodology to
teach essential skills such as delivery, source citation, and persuasion techniques. In the third
qualitative analysis of recent publications, Morreale et al. (2017) found plenty of evidence

indicating that communication skills are needed, but none that highlight the fact that communication skills should be taught to students. Communication scholars have focused their energies on highlighting skills in instructional communication with little effort or emphasis on pedagogical content knowledge.

Without a comprehensive understanding of communication pedagogy research, the entire discipline is at risk. Friedrich (2002) argued that communication scholars need to move beyond instructional communication research and focus on discovering the best practices in communication education. Prior to that, Book (1989) made the call for the development of a healthy line of research in communication education as well as advocacy at the K-12 level. If researchers failed to meet her call, she warned it would place the entire communication discipline at risk. Problematically, Hunt, Wright, and Simonds (2014) found that 25 years after Book's seminal call, the line of research still did not exist. Without a comprehensive understanding of the benefits and needs fulfilled by communication courses, colleges and K-12 institutions will not see the benefit to communication scholarship that is witnessed on a daily basis by communication researchers and practitioners.

The high school classroom may have the ability to provide additional benefits that the college classroom cannot. The single semester speech course, especially when paired with a speech lab experience (Dwyer et al., 2002), has the ability to help students decrease their communication apprehension and increase their experience with public speaking. While high school classrooms do not have a lab environment, they do have the ability to have more intensive instruction. A typical high school course meets every day. Daily meetings can allow instructors of high school communication courses to provide support systems for their students that college instructors are unable to provide. Moreover, the stand-alone course may be the better option.

Jennings (2010) contended that schools are incorporating speaking and listening into English curricular rather than holding a stand-alone course. Tackling English and communication skills in one course presents challenges to adequately teaching and assessing those skills (Kahl, 2014). The intensive instruction offered in the high school setting may allow for stronger effects if communication skills are taught on their own for a single semester, rather than being sprinkled throughout a four-year English curriculum.

Common Core

The implementation of the Common Core State Standards (CCSS) has been met with resistance from a variety of education stakeholders. Casey (2016) provided a critique of a Common Core lesson on the Gettysburg Address. His main argument was the lesson lacks questions that engage the background and past experiences of learners. The resources made available to implement Common Core are limited in their scope of application to the classroom. However, the Common Core is just a set of standards, not a specific curriculum, as the standards do not dictate any specific lessons that should be taught by teachers (Common Core State Standards Initiative, 2017b). However, this creates a major barrier to including communication skills within the English curriculum. Wright, Rohman, Horn, Meyer, and Simonds (2018) found that the Common Core clearly articulates 171 speaking and listening objectives, but provide no means on how to teach them. As Jennings (2010) explained there are fewer, highly qualified teachers of communication in high school classrooms, unqualified teachers need guidance on how to teach these skills that simply does not exist. Moreover, the speaking and listening standards at the high school level are divided into two categories: comprehension and collaboration and presentation of knowledge and ideas (Common Core State Standards Initiative, 2017a). The focus of these two areas allow for communication scholars to highlight the role of

communication across the high school curriculum. All students need to be able to develop their discussion and presentation skills as outlined by the CCSS.

Due to the lack of research on best pedagogical practices of communication, the CCSS provide an opportunity for communication scholars to be a pivotal part of the discussion of speaking and listening standards. The English Language Arts' strand of the CCSS exists as literacy standards for all disciplines. Zygouris-Coe (2012) argued that the CCSS forces each discipline to be aware of literacy strategies, such as reading, writing, and speaking, within their discipline. The adoption of the CCSS provided an opportunity for communication scholars to work in other disciplines to ensure instructors know and understand how to assess speaking and listening within their own content. Moreover, Strawser (2015) argued that the adaptation of the Common Core State Standards, and their reliance on communication pedagogy across the curriculum, provides an opportunity for communication scholars to "help with the development of assessment measures and rubrics specifically related to Communication Education" (p. 47). Communication scholars should take advantage of this opportunity to ensure students are able to properly learn and be assessed upon communication skills across disciplines.

Communication across the Curriculum

While teaching oral communication skills at the K-12 level is beneficial, doing so in a stand-alone course could bring additional benefits to high school students. Following the lead of writing across the curriculum, communication across the curriculum has become a popular endeavor (Dannels, 2001). The risk exists for oral communication skills to be taught incorrectly by individuals that do not have adequate training (Dannels & Gaffney, 2009). When developing a communication across the curriculum program, it is essential that communication skills are implemented by communication faculty (Morreale, Shockley-Zalabak, & Whitney, 1993).

Dannels and Gaffney argued that encouraging the teaching of communication skills across the curriculum runs the risk of establishing the idea that anyone can teach the content. If just unqualified instructors are allowed to teach communication skills, the skills may be taught or assessed improperly.

Of course, it is vital for students to learn research and public speaking skills. Using a specific, research based tool kit, teachers can be given the resources needed to include communication in their classrooms. Through the use of such a tool kit, students will be more prepared to lead their communities (Mercer, Warwick, & Ahmed, 2017). However, the risk arises that those skills will not be properly taught or assessed. Kahl (2014) conducted six focus group interviews with high school seniors in a Midwestern district. He found that despite expectations that students complete outlines and present speeches, they were not given adequate instruction on how to complete the assignment nor were they adequately assessed on public speaking skills. While communication scholars are fully aware of the tangible benefits that exist to students learning communication skills, a lack of qualified instructors using research driven pedagogy is not the exception, but the reality. Students are not receiving the help they need because the instructors that they are entrusting to provide adequate instruction and assessment of their skills are unable to do meet that expectation.

Research Questions and Hypotheses

The college-level basic communication course has been proven to have several key outcomes. Among those outcomes includes an improvement in critical thinking skills (Dance, 2002; Hunt et al., 2009; Mazer et al., 2007). Considering that high school students are already learning speaking and listening skills, they should be well on their way to becoming better critical thinkers. However, if students have more exposure to a set of communication skills, then

they will become deeper critical thinkers (Allen et al., 1999). From this, the following hypothesis is advanced:

H₁: Students that take a communication course in high school will have higher levels of self-reported critical thinking then their peers that do not.

Information literacy is another essential outcome of the college-level basic communication course. The relationship built between instructors and librarians is essential to ensuring students are able to develop their skills (Herakova et al., 2017; Natalle & Crowe, 2013). The basic course allows for that interaction, especially when the course is positioned as a general education requirement (Hunt et al., 2009; Meyer et al., 2007). The interaction between instructor and librarian allows for students to develop their information literacy skills. Since the learning outcomes of the college-level basic course can reasonably be expected to mirror the same course at the high school level, the following hypothesis is proposed:

H₂: Students that take a communication course in high school will have better developed, self-reported information literacy skills then their peers that do not.

The ability to discern fake news from real news is a skill that warrants attention. Students must leave the academy with the ability to correctly identify fake news (Mihailidis & Viotty, 2017). Paul (1995) suggests that a major element of critical thinking is also engaging students in the ability to identify biases in news. Through the development of critical thinking and information literacy skills in a high school basic communication course, students may hone their ability to identify fake news sources. Because of the overlap in skills developed in the high school communication classroom, the subsequent following research question is raised:

RQ₁: What impact does a high school communication course have on a student's self-reported ability to identify fake news sources?

Another important factor addressed by basic communication sources is communication apprehension. Communication apprehension is a reality for all, but can be crippling for individuals with high communication apprehension (Ericson & Gardner, 1992; Lippert et al., 2005). The college-level communication course has been known as an effective intervention to lower levels of communication apprehension (Dwyer et al., 2002; Hunter et al., 2013; Rubin et al., 1997). Thus, the following hypothesis is posited:

H₃: Students that take a high school oral communication course have lower levels of selfreported communication apprehension than students that did not.

Knowing and understanding factors that lead to college success are vital to helping students be successful in college and beyond. Factors such as ACT/SAT scores (Kuh et al., 2008) and level of grit (Crede et al., 2017; Duckworth et al., 2007) provide data on success beyond high school. Despite grit being a contested construct, Crede et al., suggested that the research into grit should be conducted on more representative populations. Given that success beyond high school is dependent on high school and college data, including courses took in high school, a series of research questions are posed:

RQ₂: What impact does taking a high school communication course have on a student's self-reported level of grit?

RQ₃: What impact does taking a high school communication course have on a student's perceived future speech preparation?

Critical thinking and information literacy have been documented to be addressed within the basic communication course (Hunt et al., 2009). Essentially, students that have the ability to critically think, will also be more likely to be information literate. The identification of fake news is inherently embedded in the development of information literacy (Mihailidis & Viotty,

2017). If students develop strong information literacy skills, it is logical to conclude they will be able to discern the difference between fake and real news. Considering the relationship between critical thinking and information literacy and between information literacy and the identification of fake news intersect, the following research questions are posed:

RQ4: What relationship exists between critical thinking and information literacy?

RQ₅: What relationship exists between information literacy and the ability to identify fake news?

CHAPTER II: METHODS

Participants

The sample consisted of 119 students at a large Midwestern university in the Spring 2018 semester. However, 11 individuals (9.2%) did not fill out demographic information at the end of the survey. The sample was comprised of 91 (76.5%) female and 17 (14.3%) male participants. The mean age was 19.38 (SD = 3.58), ranging from 18 to 54 years old. Participants primarily identified themselves as Caucasian (70.6%), followed by Hispanic (7.6%), bi-racial/mixed (5.0%), African-American (2.5%), Asian/Pacific Islander (1.7%), international (1.7%), Native American (.8%), and other (.8%). In terms of year in school, most participants identified as freshman (64.7%), followed by sophomore (10.9%), senior (8.4%), and junior (6.7%).

In terms of speech experience in the high school classroom, 30.3% of participants were required to take a semester-long speech course, 24.4% were required to give presentations without a course designed to teach them how to give those presentations, 11.8% had one unit of speech in one English class, 9.2% had a unit of speech each year in one English class, 8.4% had the opportunity to take a semester-long elective speech course, and 6.7% did not take a course that focused on teaching communication skills. Only nine participants (7.6%) had some form of extra-curricular speech experience while 99 (83.2%) had none. In terms of where the participants attended high school, most attended a public high school in Illinois (78.2%), followed by a private/prep school in Illinois (8.4%), a charter school in Illinois (.8%), public schools in Wisconsin (.8%), Minnesota (.8%), and Missouri (.8%), and a private/prep school in Nigeria (.8%).

Procedures

Participants were recruited using a research board where completion of surveys may earn students extra-credit in a communication course. The convenience sample was collected using the research board because of the vast array of experiences needed to make necessary comparisons in this study. Specifically, students, currently enrolled in a college level basic communication course were targeted for the survey. The survey was administered during the first three weeks of the Spring 2018 semester to avoid any undue influence from the basic communication course on the results. Participants reviewed an informed consent prior to completing in the survey. They had the option to leave the survey at any time, if they felt uncomfortable because of any of the items. The survey was administered electronically using the Qualtrics software platform. The survey included scales on critical thinking, information literacy, identification of fake news, communication apprehension, speech preparation, and grit.

Following the completion of the scales, participants responded to a battery of demographic questions including gender, age, high school oral communication experience and their instructor's experience, extra-curricular speech experience, and type of high school attended. The type of high school oral communication experience was broken into six categories based upon the practices of high schools in Illinois. The sample included 36 participants that took a required communication course in high school, 10 participants that had the opportunity to take an elective communication course, 11 participants that had one unit of communication each year in one English class, 14 participants that had a single unit of communication in one English course, 29 participants that no formal classroom communication training but were required to give presentations, and eight participants that had no formal classroom communication training in any form. The goal was to create comparative categories to test the impact of the intensity of

communication training on the scales utilized in the study. Moreover, students that had a required or elective communication course were asked about the experience and educational background of their instructor to provide the opportunity to compare the instructor experience on outcome measures. All participants were asked if they had some type of public speaking extracurricular experience to determine if outside of the classroom training has an impact on outcome measures. Finally, the type of high school attended was broken up into public, private, and charter schools inside or outside of Illinois. As the type of school attended may have a difference in resources available, the type of school could affect the type of instructors and training students have experienced. The overall goal of the survey was to examine the possible experiences that participants may have had and compare their experience in communication with the outcome measures covered across each scale.

Measures

Critical Thinking

The Critical Thinking Self-Assessment (CTSA) functions as a self-assessment of critical thinking (Mazer et al., 2007). The scale asked participants to read a scenario and consider professionally-produced articles, stories, videos, books, speeches, or sermons that were designed to persuade the participant to believe something. From there, they were given a 17-item scale developed by Mazer et al. where each item is measured on a 5-point Likert scale from 1 (*never*) to 5 (*always*). Items included "I can tell when there are logical holes in the reasoning that is supposed to connect a conclusion and the reasons being used to support that conclusion," "When I evaluate someone else's line of thinking, I consider their arguments rather than just deciding whether I agree with their conclusions," and "I enjoy thinking through an issue and coming up with strong arguments about it." The alpha reliability for the original scale was .87 (Mazer et al.,

2007). As the scale was used in prior critical thinking research, factor analysis was not conducted. The alpha reliability of the scale used in this study was .81.

Information Literacy

Information literacy can be measured in a variety of manners. While some have measured information literacy through a direct test of knowledge and skills (Meyer et al., 2008), a different method is to measure self-perception of information literacy skills. Kuhlthau, Turock, George, and Belvin (1990) outlined a survey instrument for measuring self-perception of the research process. As the instrument was initially used prior to the ubiquitous adoption of technology use in libraries, their items were adapted for the purposes of this study. Items that previously asked about use of the card catalog or other antiquated library resources were updated to reflect conducting research in the 21st century. The 20-item scale was measured on a 5-point Likert scale from 1 (*never*) to 5 (*always*). Sample items from the information literacy scale include "I have a clear focus for my topic before using library resources," "I take detailed notes from every source of information I look at," and "I ask the librarian for advice on exploring a topic." Kuhlthau et al. did not report an alpha reliability coefficient. As the scale had been used in prior information literacy research, factor analysis was not conducted. The alpha reliability for this study was .78.

Fake News Identification

Current analyses of fake news do not rely upon survey instruments. Most studies have focused around content analyses of online interactions (Margolin et al., 2017) and creating models for instruction (Wineburg et al., 2016). A scale to measure self-perceptions of a participant's ability to identify fake news was created for the present study. Questions were generated that focused around the participant's self-reported ability to identify fake news, to call

out examples of fake news they see on social media, and their overall familiarity with the concept of fake news. As research has been done to examine these areas (Margolin et al.), self-reported items were developed to fit the needs of the current study. The initial scale consisted of 18 items to test student's perception of their ability to identify fake news and credible sources. The items were measured on a 5-point Likert scale from 1 (*strongly disagree*) to 5 (*strongly agree*).

In the initial exploratory factor analysis (EFA), six items were eliminated iteratively due to not meeting a 50/30 factor loading criteria. Costello & Osborne (2005) suggest that any factor that has a loading of more than .50 and less than .30 are sufficient to accept in the factor structure. At that point, an additional item was removed because the factor was double loading across two factors. Four more items were removed iteratively due to not meeting the 50/30 factor loading criteria as well. Both the KMO measure (.726) and Bartlett's Test [$\chi^2 = 271.50$ (21), p < .001] were acceptable. Two factors had eigenvalues greater than 1.00, which was confirmed by the scree plot. The two-factor solution, the first factor consisting of four items and the second factoring consisting of three items, collectively explained 54.62% of the variance. See Table 1 for factor loadings.

The first factor explained 38.59% of the variance with a 2.70 eigenvalue. The second factor explained 16.03% of the variance with a 1.12 eigenvalue. The first factor, labeled as *Fake News Discernment* subscale one, contained four items including "Generally, I feel confident in my ability to discern fake news from real news" and "I can easily identify a fake news source." The second factor, which was renamed *Correction* subscale two, contained three items including "I correct friends when they cite a fake news source" and "I correct friends more than total strangers when they cite a fake news source." The overall, two-factor solution produced an

overall alpha reliability of .78. The first four items that comprised the *Fake News Discernment* subscale one ($\alpha = .77$) and the three items that comprised the *Correction* subscale two ($\alpha = .79$) produced respectable reliabilities.

Table 1

Identification of Fake News Scale

Survey Item	Discernment	Correction
1. Generally, I feel confident in my ability to discern fake news from real news.	.837	.133
12. I am confident in my ability to determing the credibility of a source.	<u>.783</u>	.162
11. I can easily identify a fake news source.	<u>.590</u>	.252
3. I do not feel confident in my ability to tell the difference between fake and real news. [Recoded]	<u>.517</u>	.082
5. I correct friends when they cite a fake news source.	.168	<u>.949</u>
6. I correct friends more than total strangers when they cite a fake news source.	.191	<u>.651</u>
9. I do not correct friends when they cite a fake news source. [Recoded]	.115	<u>.616</u>
Eigenvalue	2.70	1.12
% of Variance	38.59	16.03
Cronbach's Alpha	.77	.79

Note. Underlined factor coefficients show acceptable factor loadings for the corresponding items and factors. Items that are not underlined did not load on the corresponding factor.

Communication Apprehension

The reduction of communication apprehension as a result of the basic communication course is well documented (Hunter et al., 2013; Rubin et al., 1997; Strawser et al., 2017). The Personal Report of Communication Apprehension (PRCA-24) is a measure that focuses on traitlike communication apprehension and has evolved as a reliable measure (McCroskey, 1970; McCroskey, Beatty, Kearney, & Plax, 1985). The PRCA-24 is a 24-item scale that measures communication apprehension in four domains: group, meeting, dyad, and public speaking. Each domain is a measure of communication apprehension within a specific communication interaction. The subscales each ask six questions concerning communication in that specific area. The items are rated on a 5-point Likert scale from 1 (strongly disagree) to 5 (strongly agree). Items include "Generally, I am comfortable while participating in group discussions," "I am very calm and relaxed when I am called upon to express an opinion at a meeting," "Ordinarily I am very calm and relaxed in conversations," and "I feel relaxed while giving a speech." This scale has been unaltered from its original state due to its extensive previous use. Participants that score below a 51 on the total scale have very low communication apprehension. A score of between 51 and 80 represents average communication apprehension. Scores above 80 represent high levels of communication apprehension. A score on the group scale (items 1-6) of below 11 indicates low communication apprehension in group communication situations. Scores of below 13, 11, and 14 for Meeting (items 7-12), Interpersonal (13-18), and Public (19-24) communication respectively also indicate low communication apprehension. The alpha reliability of this scale is .97 (McCroskey et al., 1985). While the score for each scale was calculated, only the total communication apprehension score was used to run additional statistical tests. The alpha reliability of the PRCA-24 in this study was .94.

Speech Preparation

A learning outcome of most college-level basic communication courses is to prepare students to be better public speakers (Morreale et al., 2010). A true gauge of the effectiveness of high school communication courses on college preparation is the transfer of skills from high school to college. A speech preparation scale was developed where students are prompted to consider a speech that they have given since the end of high school through the time of taking this survey. Since a high school oral communication course would allow students to understand the process in creating a speech, the survey items asked participants to reflect upon their topic selection, ability to prepare, confidence in preparation, and what delivery style they employed for the speech. An initially 12-item scale was developed to be measured on a 5-point Likert scale from 1 (strongly disagree) to 5 (strongly agree).

In the initial EFA, one item was eliminated iteratively due to not meeting the 50/30 factor loading criteria. The second item was removed due to problematic wording within the scale. Three more items were removed iteratively due to not meeting the 50/30 factor loading criteria. Two remaining items were retained that violated the 50/30 factor loading criteria as removing the next item would have eliminated the remaining factor structure. Both the KMO measure (.684) and Bartlett's Test [$\chi^2 = 298.98$ (21), p < .001] were acceptable. Two factors had eigenvalues greater than 1.00, which was confirmed by the scree plot. The two-factor solution, the first factor consisting of four items and the second factoring consisting of three items, collectively explained 52.65% of the variance. See Table 2 for factor loadings.

The first factor explained 38.34% of the variance with a 3.10 eigenvalue. The second factor explained 14.30% of the variance with a 1.48 eigenvalue. The first factor, labeled as *Speech Confidence* subscale one, contained four items including "I have a high interest in giving

speeches" and "I felt confident delivering the speech." The second factor, which was renamed *Topic Interest* subscale two, contained three items including "I felt passionate about the topic of the speech" and "I did not care for the topic of the speech." The overall, two-factor solution produced an overall alpha reliability of .77. The first four items that comprised the *Speech Confidence* subscale one ($\alpha = .81$) and the three items that comprised the *Topic Interest* subscale two ($\alpha = 67$) produced very good, and minimally acceptable reliabilities.

Table 2
Speech Preparation Scale

Survey Item	Confidence	Topic
10. I have little interest in giving speeches. [Recoded]	<u>.858</u>	.168
11. I have a high interest in giving speeches.	<u>.790</u>	091
1. I felt confident delivering the speech.	<u>.655</u>	.222
7. I did not feel confident in the delivery of my speech. [Recoded]	<u>.525</u>	.323
8. I did not care about the topic of the speech. [Recoded]	.261	<u>.773</u>
2. I felt passionate about the topic of the speech.	.305	<u>.635</u>
6. I delivered the speech with little or no preparation. [Recoded]	071	<u>.513</u>
Eigenval	ue 2.68	1.00
% of Varian	ice 38.34	14.30
Cronbach's Alp	ha .81	.67

Note. Underlined factor coefficients show acceptable factor loadings for the corresponding items and factors. Items that are not underlined did not load on the corresponding factor.

Grit

A variety of factors indicate college preparedness. The grit scale created by Duckworth et al. (2007) and refined and shortened by Duckworth and Quinn (2009) was used. The Grit-S scale consists of eight items rated on a 5-point Likert scale from 1 (not like me at all) to 5 (very much like me). The items make up two subscales. The Consistency of Interest sub-scale asks questions such as "I often set a goal but later choose to pursue a different one," and "I have difficulty maintaining my focus on projects that take more than a few months to complete." The Perseverance of Effort sub-scale asks questions such as "I finish whatever I begin," and "Setbacks don't discourage me." The alpha reliability for the grit self-assessment is .83 (Duckworth & Quinn, 2009). Considering that Duckworth & Quinn reported their factor structure, and it has been used for an entire line of grit research, the initial factor structure was accepted. The alpha reliability for the Grit-S scale for this study was .75.

Data Analysis

For both the first and second hypotheses, the categorical independent variable of high school communication experience were compared with the continuous dependent variables of the CTSA and informational literacy scales respectively. Thus, a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) was calculated for each hypothesis. To test the first research question concerning fake news and source credibility, the categorical independent variable of high school communication experience was compared with the continuous dependent variable of the fake news scale. The data were analyzed using a one-way ANOVA.

Examining the third hypothesis, which examines communication apprehension, the categorical independent variable of the type of high school communication experience was compared with the continuous dependent variable of the PRCA-24. Again, a one-way ANOVA

was conducted to analyze the data. Finally, in testing research questions two and three, the categorical independent variable of high school communication experience was compared with the continuous dependent variables of the Grit-S scale and the speech preparation scale respectively. A one-way ANOVA was conducted to analyze the data. Bivariate correlations were run between scales to answer the remaining research questions. In order to determine the statistical significance of results, alpha will be set to .05 for all procedures. All existing scales were tested for reliability and newly developed scales were also subjected to EFA.

An outlier was identified based on age. One participant reported their current age to be 54 years old, but other responses for this participant were within normal ranges. To screen for the potential impact of the outlier, data were run that omitted the outlier from the sample and no new significant results emerged. Ultimately, the outlier was not removed from the data reported.

CHAPTER III: RESULTS

Data were aggregated and statistical tests were conducted using SPSS-24. All scales used 5-point Likert response options. Each scale was summated, averaged, and treated as a univariate variable, with the exception of the PRCA-24, which was summated using the scale laid out by McCroskey (1993). The range on the PRCA-24 was 24 to 120. While four different subscales for the PRCA-24 exist, tests were only run on the entire, summated scale. Test results are detailed in this chapter.

Critical Thinking

A one-way ANOVA was conducted to test the first hypothesis to compare the impact of high school oral communication experience on an individual student's self-reported critical thinking ability. Descriptive statistics are displayed in Table 3. A higher mean score indicates a higher level of self-reported critical thinking. Results of the one-way ANOVA showed that the effect of high school oral communication experience on self-report critical thinking was not significant, F(5, 102) = .51, p = .76, $\eta^2 = .02$. As the results were not significant, no further statistical tests were examined at the univariate level. Thus, the first hypothesis was not confirmed.

Information Literacy

A one-way ANOVA was conducted to test the second hypothesis to compare the impact of high school oral communication experience on an individual student's self-reported level of information literacy. Descriptive statistics are displayed in Table 4. A higher mean score indicates that the participant had a higher self-reported level of information literacy. The one-way ANOVA showed that the effect of high school oral communication experience on self-report information literacy was significant, F(5, 102) = 2.45, p = .03, $\eta^2 = .10$. A post hoc

Bonferroni test revealed that the only significant difference between groups was found between taking a required oral communication course (M = 3.49, SD = .38) and having the option to take an elective oral communication course (M = 3.08, SD = .50), with the students that took a required oral communication course having a higher level of self-reported information literacy than students that had an option to take an elective oral communication course, p = .04, 95% CI [.00, .82]. The rule of thumb for confidence intervals (CI) is that there should not be a zero between the lower and upper bound CI's. Thus, the second hypothesis was supported, but only in comparing individuals that took a required oral communication course with those that has the option to take an elective course.

Table 3

Descriptive Statistics of the Critical Thinking Scale

Classroom Oral Communication Experience	N	M	SD
I was required to take a semester-long speech course.	36	3.62	.352
I was able to take a semester-long elective speech course.	10	3.65	.226
I had a unit of speech each year in one English class.	11	3.50	.640
I had one unit of speech in one English class.	14	3.75	.231
I was required to give presentations, but did not take a course that taught me how to deliver those presentations.	29	3.66	.332
I did not take a course the focused on teaching me communication skills.	8	3.67	.670

Note: Higher mean scores indicate greater critical thinking ability.

Identification of Fake News

A one-way ANOVA was conducted to test the first research question to compare the impact of high school oral communication experience on an individual student's self-reported ability to identify fake news. Descriptive statistics are displayed in Table 5. A higher mean score indicates that a participant has a higher level of self-reported ability to identify fake news. The one-way ANOVA showed that the effect of high school oral communication experience on self-report identification of fake news was not significant, F(5, 102) = 2.03, p = .08, $\eta^2 = .09$. As the results were not significant, no further statistical tests were examined at the univariate level. The first research question was not supported.

Table 4

Descriptive Statistics of the Information Literacy Scale

Classroom Oral Communication Experience	N	М	SD
I was required to take a semester-long speech course.	36	3.49	.38
I was able to take a semester-long elective speech course.	10	3.08	.50
I had a unit of speech each year in one English class.	11	3.37	.55
I had one unit of speech in one English class.	14	3.34	.29
I was required to give presentations, but did not take a course that taught me how to deliver those presentations.	29	3.30	.28
I did not take a course the focused on teaching me communication skills.	8	3.18	.33

Note. A higher mean score indicates a greater level of self-reported information literacy.

Communication Apprehension

A one-way ANOVA was conducted to test the third hypothesis to compare the impact of high school oral communication experience on an individual student's self-reported level of communication apprehension. Descriptive statistics are displayed in Table 6. Due to the summation formula for the scale, the range of the PRCA-24 is 24 to 120. A higher mean score indicates that a participant has a higher level of communication apprehension. The one-way ANOVA showed that the effect of high school oral communication experience on self-report communication apprehension was not significant, F(5, 102) = 1.68, p = .14, $\eta^2 = .07$. As the results were not significant, no further statistical tests were examined at the univariate level. The third hypothesis was not supported.

Table 5

Descriptive Statistics of the Fake News Identification Scale

Classroom Oral Communication Experience	N	M	SD
I was required to take a semester-long speech course.	36	3.60	.59
I was able to take a semester-long elective speech course.	10	3.37	.54
I had a unit of speech each year in one English class.	11	3.32	.67
I had one unit of speech in one English class.	14	3.05	.62
I was required to give presentations, but did not take a course that taught me how to deliver those presentations.	29	3.36	.68
I did not take a course the focused on teaching me communication skills.	8	3.71	.59

Note. A higher mean score indicates a greater level of self-reported ability to identify fake news.

Speech Preparation

A one-way ANOVA was conducted to test the second research question to compare the impact of high school oral communication experience on an individual student's self-reported speech preparation ability. Descriptive statistics are displayed in Table 7. A higher mean score indicates that a participant is more confident in their ability to prepare a speech. The one-way ANOVA showed that the effect of high school oral communication experience on their self-reported level of speech preparation ability was not significant, F(5, 102) = .09, p = .99, $\eta^2 = 005$. As the results were not significant, no further statistical tests were examined at the univariate level. The second research question was not supported.

Table 6

Descriptive Statistics of the Communication Apprehension Scale

Classroom Oral Communication Experience	N	М	SD
I was required to take a semester-long speech course.	36	68.78	13.55
I was able to take a semester-long elective speech course.	10	78.30	20.05
I had a unit of speech each year in one English class.	11	70.73	15.25
I had one unit of speech in one English class.	14	76.79	18.33
I was required to give presentations, but did not take a course that taught me how to deliver those presentations.	29	74.48	14.59
I did not take a course the focused on teaching me communication skills.	8	62.63	14.04

Note. A higher mean indicates greater levels of communication apprehension.

Grit

A one-way ANOVA was conducted to test the third research question to compare the impact of high school oral communication experience on an individual student's self-reported level of grit. Descriptive statistics are displayed in Table 8. A higher mean score indicates that a participant has a higher level of grit. The one-way ANOVA showed that the effect of high school oral communication experience on self-report level of grit was not significant, F(5, 102) = .55, p = .73, $\eta^2 = .02$. As the results were not significant, no further statistical tests were examined at the univariate level. The third research question was not supported.

Table 7

Descriptive Statistics of the Speech Preparation Scale

Classroom Oral Communication Experience	N	М	SD
I was required to take a semester-long speech course.	36	3.19	.70
I was able to take a semester-long elective speech course.	10	3.34	.87
I had a unit of speech each year in one English class.	11	3.27	.60
I had one unit of speech in one English class.	14	3.24	.80
I was required to give presentations, but did not take a course that taught me how to deliver those presentations.	29	3.19	.67
I did not take a course the focused on teaching me communication skills.	8	3.27	.61

Note. A higher mean score indicates a greater level of self-reported ability to prepare a speech.

Correlations among Scales

In testing the fourth research question, a bivariate correlation was run to assess the relationship between self-report critical thinking ability and self-report level of information

literacy. Critical thinking demonstrated a moderate, positive, association with one's level of information literacy, r(110) = .264, p = .005. The more an individual perceives themself to be a critical thinker, the more that individual believes they have a high level of information literacy as well. The fourth research question is supported. In testing the fifth research question, a bivariate correlation was run to assess the relationship between self-report information literacy ability and self-report ability to identify fake news. Self-reported information literacy ability is not significantly related to the ability to identify fake news, r(108) = .105, p = .27. The fifth research question is not supported. A full list of correlation statistics is available in Table 9.

Table 8

Descriptive Statistics of the Grit-S Scale

Classroom Oral Communication Experience	N	М	SD
I was required to take a semester-long speech course.	36	3.22	.56
I was able to take a semester-long elective speech course.	10	3.20	.73
I had a unit of speech each year in one English class.	11	3.09	.70
I had one unit of speech in one English class.	14	3.19	.56
I was required to give presentations, but did not take a course that taught me how to deliver those presentations.	29	3.33	.52
I did not take a course the focused on teaching me communication skills.	8	3.47	.58

Note. A higher mean score indicates a higher level of grit.

While the existing body of research did not suggest the existence of other relationships between scales, the bivariate correlations that were run for this study suggest other interesting findings. Initially, grit has a positive, moderate relationship with critical thinking, r(113) = .307, p = .001, and a positive, weak relationship with information literacy, r(110) = .212, p = .02. As a person develops a higher level of grit, they are able to also become better critical thinkers and develop information literacy skills. On the other hand, grit has a negative, weak relationship with communication apprehension, r(106) = -.235, p = .01. The negative relationship makes sense because if an individual has a lower level of communication apprehension, then they probably developed more grit to reach that point.

Table 9
Summary of Intercorrelations, Means, and Standard Deviations for Scales

Measure	1	2	3	4	5	6
1. Grit-S	-	-	-	-	-	-
2. CT	.307**	-	-	-	-	-
3. IL	.212*	.264**	-	-	-	-
4. SP	.151	.179	.169	-	-	-
5. FN	057	.273**	.105	062	-	-
6. CA	235*	246*	258**	474**	031	-
M	3.23	3.64	3.34	3.21	3.43	71.97
SD	.57	.38	.39	.68	.64	15.61

Note. For all scales, a higher mean indicates a more extreme response in the direction of the variable. Grit-S = Grit-S Scale; CT = Critical Thinking Self-Assessment; IL = Information Literacy Self-Assessment; SP = Speech Preparation; FN = Fake News Identification; CA = PRCA-24. **p < .01; *p < .05

Additionally, critical thinking has a positive, moderate relationship with the identification of fake news, r(108) = .273, p = .004. Logically, if an individual is better able to think critically, then they should be able to discern fake news from real news. This conclusion is supported by the bivariate correlation. The last significant finding is that communication apprehension has a negative, weak relationship with critical thinking, r(106) = -.246, p = .01. Additionally, communication apprehension has a negative, moderate relationship with information literacy, r(106) = -.258, p = .007, and speech preparation, r(106) = -.474, p < .001. As an individual has a higher level of communication apprehension, they have lower levels of grit, critical thinking, information literacy, and ability and confidence to deliver a speech.

While the research questions and hypothesis for this study were largely not supported, a number of interesting findings emerged. Specifically, the relationship among the variables indicates that there are commonalities among them. These findings need to be further examined to determine their true meaning.

CHAPTER IV: DISCUSSION

The goal of this study was to examine the impact of high school oral communication experiences on a number of factors that gauge college preparedness and success. The specific variables examined included: critical thinking, information literacy, fake news identification, ability to prepare a speech, communication apprehension, and grit. Bivariate correlations were also run to determine what relationship the variables had with one another. The study yielded non-significant results in most of the statistical tests. While there were few significant findings, it is still important to examine the meaning and reasoning behind the non-significant findings as well.

Summary of Findings

At face-value, the findings of the present study indicated that high school communication experience did not affect most of the variables examined. However, this study presented only a snapshot of individuals that attend a large Midwestern university who were recruited as a convenience sample through a research board. Individuals that did not attend college or are at a two-year institution were not sampled. Moreover, the current study only employed quantitative methods to collect data. The findings need to be viewed skeptically as the results cannot be generalized to a broader student population.

Critical Thinking

The first hypothesis posited there would be a significant relationship between the high school oral communication experience of a student and their self-reported level of critical thinking. The one-way ANOVA indicated that there is no significant relationship between a student's high school oral communication experience and self-reported critical thinking ability. The first hypothesis was not supported. This is inconsistent with existing research, including

Allen et al. (1999) who suggested that the more exposure a student has to communication instruction, the higher level of critical thinking ability that is developed. Others (Hunt et al., 2009; Mazer et al., 2007; Spitzberg, 2011) suggested a similar trend with students in the college level basic communication course. However, another explanation may exist. Considering that all of the mean scores were indicating higher levels of critical thinking across various levels of oral communication instruction, the construct is being addressed outside of just the communication classroom. As more high school courses push the development of critical thinking skills, communication may not be the only area of exposure for students.

However, if the body of literature is correct, then teaching communication skills, specifically through the exploration of persuasion, could be the answer to cultivating critical thinking skills (Dance, 2002; Hunt et al., 2009; Mazer et al., 2007). Moreover, communication could be the discipline that is best suited to house critical thinking skills within a specific content course (Williams et al., 2004). Students in K-12 education may be receiving instruction on the cultivation of critical thinking skills across their curriculum. Moreover, capturing data from second semester college freshman may be enough to suggest that the experience of higher education can cultivate further critical thinking ability, even if they have not taken a course in communication. Examining participants that are in their first semester of college could better examine and explain the impact of communication instruction at the high school level on college preparation.

Information Literacy

The second hypothesis suggested that there would be a significant relationship between a student's high school communication experience and their level of information literacy. The one-way ANOVA and follow up post hoc test indicated that a significant difference does exist

between taking a required oral communication course and taking an oral communication elective course on a student's level of information literacy. The second hypothesis is supported in those conditions. As the basic communication course has a key role to play with the development of information literacy (Hunt et al., 2009; Meyer et al., 2008; Natalle & Crowe, 2013), the logical conclusion is that a mandatory communication course in high school would yield similar results. As instructors at the high school level are looking for best practices, they may turn to their colleagues at the college and university level for guidance. As a result, the high school required class would work to develop information literacy skills among their students.

Problematically, the significant difference existed between a required and elective communication course. Two possible explanations exist. First, as a required course, the curriculum would work to justify its place within the wider English curriculum. The instructor may emphasize information literacy skills and collaborate with a librarian or other media specialist to develop curricula. The collaborative relationship between instructors and librarians is essential to the development of information literacy skills (Carter & Aldridge, 2016; Herkeva et al., 2017; Natalle & Crowe, 2013). Second, an elective course may focus more on the delivery of speeches and the development of theory. Since the course is being taken in addition to, rather than in place of, other courses in English, the elective communication course would not have the same burden to prove its place within the curriculum. Instructors are allowed to teach more of what they want rather than ensuring that students are learning necessary skills. Unfortunately, the result is that instructors are not giving the same attention to developing essential skills in information literacy that students are clearly not developing elsewhere.

Communication instruction is not the only place within the high school curriculum that students are receiving meaningful instruction. The implementation of the CCSS may provide the

answer. The writing strand of the English Language Arts CCSS includes the development of research skills (Common Core State Standards Initiative, 2017a). As K-12 schools are adapting their curriculum to meet state standards, an emphasis on information literacy skills is mandated. If the results of this study are inaccurate, then a single semester course in communication may be the answer to ensuring that students are cultivating information literacy skills; thus, allowing a school to meet state standards as well.

Identification of Fake News

The first research question examined the relationship between a student's high school oral communication experience and their self-reported ability to identify fake news sources. While the initial one-way ANOVA did not produce significant results, the contrast table indicated a significant difference in a student's ability to identify fake news between participants that took a required high school oral communication course and participants that had one unit of speech in one English course. English curriculum that focuses more on communication skills throughout a student's four years, rather than just one unit in one year, may have more structured information literacy units. In-depth communication curriculum may have more longitudinal information literacy instruction, which will help students become more effective at identifying fake news sources (Wineburg et al, 2016). With the exception of the group of participants that only have one unit of speech in an English course, the scores of all other groups seem to be trending towards a higher level of ability to identify fake news. A generation of digital natives may be able to develop these skills with only minimal assistance from their classroom teacher and media specialist.

A mediating factor that may have influenced the results of the current study would be that participants were in their second semester of college. Based upon the sequencing of course work

at the university used in this study, it can be assumed that the participants in this study have also taken an introduction to English composition course that would include information and media literacy strategies. As information literacy, and as an extension identification of fake news, instruction needs to occur over time (Meyer et al., 2008; Natelle & Crowe, 2013; Wineburg et al., 2016), it can be concluded that information literacy scores of second semester college freshmen would be cultivated throughout their first semester course work. Surveying high school seniors or first semester college freshmen may be able to yield significant results between the levels of experience in oral communication at the high school level.

Communication Apprehension

The third hypothesis posited that a relationship exists between a student's high school oral communication experience and a student's self-reported level of communication apprehension. The hypothesis was not supported. Initially, the results seem to contradict the existing body of literature on communication apprehension (Hunter et al., 2013; Rubin et al., 1997; Strawser et al., 2017). The college level basic communication course has been known to reduce levels of communication apprehension among students. Strawser et al. even suggested that a reduction in communication apprehension, as a result of the basic communication course, occurred regardless of the delivery method of the course. Moreover, Dwyer et al. (2003) suggested that the gains in reduction of communication apprehension, as a result of a high school oral communication course, should hold up with college freshmen. The results of this study do not negate the existing body of literature, but they do highlight that longevity of an intervention to reduce communication apprehension may not exist.

However, the results of the present study mirror the warning of Hodis and Hodis (2013), who suggested that the basic communication course may not be a sufficient intervention to see

long-term reductions in communication apprehension. Specifically, the authors were not able to definitively observe significant gains or losses in communication apprehension over the course of a single semester. Hodis and Hodis suggested that the specific instructor has the largest impact on the increase or reduction in communication apprehension for each student. As instructors of communication skills are becoming less qualified in the high school setting (Jennings, 2010), students may be set up for failure more than success.

Following the existing body of literature, students could greatly benefit from having a single course that emphasizes the development of oral communication skills. A couple of barriers existed in the present study. The present sample was unable to capture students that did not continue their education or attended a two-year college. Participants were also in their second semester of college. The first semester of college may have already had an impact on their level of communication apprehension. Moreover, while at-risk students may have been a part of the sample, they could not be identified. Lippert et al. (2005) found that communication apprehension levels are higher in male at-risk students; thus potentially causing them to drop out of school. Considering individuals with higher levels of communication apprehension are more likely to drop out of college (Ericson & Gardner, 1992; McCroskey et al., 1989), this subset may show significant differences from individuals that have already made it through their first semester of college ate a four-year university.

Speech Preparation

The second research question asked if a relationship exists between a participant's high school oral communication experience and their self-reported level of speech preparation. No significant difference between the high school oral communication experience groups existed. This study contradicts existing research suggesting that the speech type can affect

communication apprehension (Witt & Behnke, 2006), and that anxiety around speaking impacts a student's ability to deliver a public speech (Denker, 2014). It can be concluded that through intensive oral communication instruction, a student would understand the type of speech they should deliver to be successful. The most surprising finding was that the group that had not had any training in oral communication felt the most prepared to give speeches.

While the goal of the timing of this study, the first three weeks of the semester, was to mitigate any influence of the college level basic communication course on the findings, the impact may have been felt. During the first three weeks of the semester, students are already giving small speeches and participating in class discussion and activities. Through these informal presentations, students may be able to become more comfortable with the process of preparing informal speeches, such as the situation posed to participants in their instructions. While findings were inconclusive, the construct of speech preparation warrants further investigation as a concept. Many of the items inspired by the body of literature were eliminated through factor analysis. A study that focused only on the ability of students to prepare and give speeches could provide a better look at how the high school oral communication experience influences college students.

Grit

The third research question asked if a relationship exists between a participant's high school oral communication experience and their self-reported level of grit. Once again, no significant relationships emerged between the levels of high school oral communication experience. The construct of grit has not been compared to communication skill development. The current study does answer the call of Crede et al. (2017) to conduct grit research on different populations and in different contexts. Considering that grit has primarily been studied in

restricted populations, such as West Point Cadets and Scripts Spelling Bee participants (Duckworth et al., 2007; Duckworth & Quinn, 2009), testing grit in a general collegiate setting fulfills the call of Crede et al. to examine the construct of grit in a variety of backgrounds. However, as this study was unable to examine individuals that are not attending a single, four-year university, the study of grit should not be ignored in future research.

Moreover, the mean grit scores did indicate that the lowest scores came from individuals that have had communication skills as a part of an English course. Research demonstrates that instructors may be able to help students cultivate grit to overcome challenges they face (Hochanadel & Finamore, 2015). Consider the significant, negative correlation between grit and communication apprehension. If a student is able to overcome their anxiety associated with communication, then they have to develop a higher sense of grit and vice versa. However, if instructors are underqualified and prepared to teach communication concepts, they may not be garnering enough attention in the English curriculum. Students that could benefit the most from a high school communication course may not have access to it, thus preventing them from achieving needed academic growth that would prepare them for college.

Correlations

The fourth research question examined the correlation between the participant's self-reported level of critical thinking and information literacy. The bivariate correlation indicated that a positive, moderate relationship exists. As an individual's ability to critically thinking increases, it makes logical sense that their ability to develop information literacy skills would also increase. These findings are consistent with existing literature on these constructs in the basic communication course (Hunt et al., 2009; Mazer et al., 2007; Meyer et al., 2008) and beyond (Angell & Tewell, 2017; Carter & Aldridge, 2016). These findings make logical sense. If

an individual is able to cultivate the ability to critically evaluate information, then that same individual would be able to develop skills in finding information to synthesize together into a written or oral presentation.

However, only a moderate relationship emerged between critical thinking and information literacy. Another possibility is the potential for instructors to work with media specialists to plan instruction (Herakova et al., 2017). Perhaps the reason that the relationship is only moderate is because educators do not develop the skills in tandem with one another. Instead, they may be taught in isolation of one another. If students are able to clearly see the connection between these two constructs, the relationship may strengthen.

The fifth research question examined the relationship between a participant's self-reported level of information literacy and their ability to identify fake news. No significant relationship exists between information literacy and ability to identify fake news. These findings are not consistent with existing literature (Anderson & Rainie, 2017; Mihailiais & Viotty, 2017; Wilson et al., 2013). As individuals develop information literacy skills, they are not also developing skills in their ability to identify fake news. Information literacy instruction needs to advance to include fake news information (Mihailias & Viotty). Until this relationship emerges, educational institutions are doing a disservice to students of all ages.

While a connection between information literacy and identification of fake news was expected, the lack of a significant relationship may point to a disconnect within information literacy training. A major roadblock may be the current design of media literacy training within general information literacy. Holbert (2005) defined fake news to include satirical news. The current landscape of fake news has vastly changed. If the findings of this study are correct, then instructors and media specialists need to reevaluate their instruction.

Correlations were run to compare each of the measures to one another. One finding that emerged was the significant, negative relationship that emerged between communication apprehension and other measures including critical thinking, information literacy, speech preparation, and grit. A negative relationship with these variables makes sense. The lower an individual's level of communication apprehension, the higher their score on each measure. The relationship is most obvious between communication apprehension and speech preparation. Witt and Behnke (2006) suggested that communication apprehension is related to the method of speech delivery. If an individual has lower communication apprehension, then the same individual has a better idea of which delivery style to choose, thus being better able to prepare a speech that they can successfully execute.

Moreover, the significant, negative relationship between communication apprehension and critical thinking suggests that an individual that has a lower level of communication apprehension has a higher ability to critically think. The basic communication course has been shown to reduce levels of communication apprehension (Hunter et al., 2013; Rubin et al., 1997; Strawser et al., 2017) and increase levels of critical thinking ((Hunt et al., 2009; Mazer et al., 2007; Spitzberg, 2011). While the relationship between these two constructs has not been widely examined, it makes sense that they have a significant relationship. If an individual has a lower level of anxiety in any communication setting, they are more likely to be able to commit thought to ideas and concepts around them. Reducing communication apprehension may be a key factor in the development of core educational outcomes, such as critical thinking.

In tandem with critical thinking, a negative relationship between communication apprehension and information literacy was discovered. Beyond just the reduction in communication apprehension, the importance of the college level basic communication course

and the development of information literacy skills is evident (Hunt et al., 2009; Meyer et al., 2008; Natalle & Crowe, 2013). Searching for information is a process that often requires communication with an instructor or librarian. As a result, if an individual has high communication apprehension, they are already at a disadvantage in the research process. The significant, yet negative, relationship between communication apprehension and level of information literacy is a logical conclusion. An individual that has less anxiety surrounding communication experiences will be able to seek out the resources they need in order to see success in the research process.

Finally, the significant, negative relationship between communication apprehension and grit is logical as well. Duckworth and Quinn (2009) labeled the subscales of the Grit-S scale the *Consistency of Effort* and the *Perseverance of Interest*. As individuals overcome their communication apprehension, it would take effort and perseverance. Essentially, grit would have to be developed to overcome this huge hurdle. Furthermore, individuals that naturally have lower levels of communication apprehension may have additional confidence. Lower levels of anxiety and higher levels of confidence would allow those individuals to naturally develop a higher level of grit. Grit's relationship with communication apprehension warrants further investigation.

Implications

The lack of significant findings within this study does not mean that the results should be ignored or be taken at face value to suggest high school communication courses are ineffective. In fact, when examining insignificant results, there could be several explanations as to why significant differences between the type of high school oral communication experience did not emerge. Additionally, the design of this survey was simplistic in nature with the goal of capturing a snapshot of students at a convenient time for the study. The reality is that any issue

that is studied in the field of education is complex because of all of the potential mediating factors that could not be considered through the current study. The implications of this study must be examined on a variety of levels including high school curriculum choices, college level basic communication course choices, and the justification for teaching communication at the high school level.

Initially, the state of communication education at the high school level needs to be considered. Since education decisions are made at the state level, a lack of consistency in communication standards and instructor qualifications exist. Essentially, three different types of states exist. Texas represents the first group of states where students are required to take an oral communication course in addition to their English courses by a highly qualified communication teacher (Texas Education Agency, 2015). Missouri represents the second group of states where oral communication courses may be taken as a part of the English curriculum, but they have to be taught by highly qualified individuals (Ashcroft, 2017; Missouri Department of Elementary and Secondary Education, 2017). Illinois represents the third group of states where an oral communication course is not covered within the state's graduation requirements and there is no communication certification for instructors (Illinois State Board of Education, 2013). The conceptual framework for the division of groups on the independent variable of type of high school oral communication experience was derived from these state differences. Without consistency in instruction across the country, a one-size fits all argument to justify the teaching of a required, semester-long oral communication course is going to be difficult to identify, defend, and measure.

While communication has declared ownership over the instruction of critical thinking at the collegiate level, it is being taught in other disciplines at the high school level. Williams et al. (2004) suggested that critical thinking skills should be housed within a specific content course. As communication has the potential to develop these skills, the justification for teaching communication skills at the collegiate level has been bolstered through the inclusion of critical thinking skills. The argument in support of an oral communication course teaching critical thinking skills has been articulated and accepted on the collegiate level. If the results of the current study are correct, then students are receiving critical thinking instruction from at least one discipline other than communication. If the results are incorrect, then an oral communication course, focused around the cultivation of critical thinking skills, may just be what is needed in high school classrooms around the United States. The development of the argument contending that oral communication courses develop critical thinking skills also needs to include the development of information literacy skills. The current study found a significant, positive relationship between critical thinking and information literacy. If other disciplines are picking up the slack on teaching critical thinking skills, then the relationship between critical thinking and information literacy may be one answer to bolster the argument.

The current study suggests a disconnect between a required and an elective high school oral communication course, at least within the instruction of information literacy skills. The existing literature suggested that a semester oral communication course would improve the information literacy skills of students (Meyer et al., 2008). However, this study found a significant difference between participants that took a required course or had the option to take an elective course on the information literacy scale. If the difference truly exists within the development of the curriculum, instructors should not have a difference in the content covered between an elective and required course. The only difference that should appear is in how the instructor approaches the course understanding that elective students have chosen to be in the

course while required students have to take the course. However, it is possible that the participants had the option to take an elective communication course in high school but did not take it. The significant difference could reflect participants that did not take an oral communication course would not have had instruction on information literacy strategies to the same degree as their peers that took a required oral communication course.

Definitions of fake news must be updated, and the development of skills to identify fake news must be included within high school curriculum. Several definitions follow Holbert (2005) to define fake news to be what an individual would view on a satirical news program or news website. While that definition may have been adequate in 2005, it no longer is. While some are attempting to update the definition to include news that is maliciously intended to mislead an audience (Allcott & Gentzkow, 2017), one paper is not enough. If high school and college curricular are going to commit to including the development of the ability to identify fake news, then instructors need to be armed with a definition of fake news that fits the existing reality of their students.

Regardless of the discipline that engages it, the ability to identify fake news has to be included within the high school and college curriculum. The best strategy for executing this feat would be to incorporate media literacy into our existing information literacy practices to prepare students to become informed citizens. McGrew, Ortega, Breakstone, and Wineburg (2017) found through assessments of civic online reasoning, evaluation of evidence, and seeking information, that middle school, high school, and college students need improvement in their media literacy skills. Media literacy, and using that literacy to identify fake news, is a cornerstone of 21st century literacy strategies (Wilson et al., 2013). Students also need to develop skills to discern fake news from actual news (Mihailidis & Viotty, 2017). The content of a high school level basic

communication course can effectively combine information literacy with media literacy to better prepare students to become critical consumers of media regardless of if a student attends college or not. "If [students] take all information at face value without considering where it comes from – democratic decision-making is imperiled" (McGrew et al., 2017, p. 7). Clearly, the implications of the present study go far beyond the realm of the classroom and threaten the core of an educated citizenry which is necessary to have a successful democracy. A single semester of a required oral communication course, that focuses on critical thinking, information literacy, and media literacy skills, can fill a large gap in the existing high school curriculum.

The current study may also provide guidance for the development of curriculum focused around the identification of fake news. This study served as an exploratory test of a self-assessment survey tool, as prior research on fake news relied mostly on content analyses of social media networks and other sources on the Internet (Fridkin et al., 2015; Margolin et al., 2017). The two subscales, which had respectable reliability coefficients examined the ability to discern fake news from real news and the level of comfort of correcting fake news within social media networks. Conceptually, these two areas should be the focus of the development of fake news instruction. Models of instruction, such as Wineburg et al. (2016), should be developed to aid instructors across all levels of education prepare their students to be critical consumers of media.

The concept of speech preparation needs further examination. The existing body of literature is lacking compared to other concepts. Few studies (Cole & McCroskey, 2003; Morreale et al., 2010; Witt & Behnke, 2006) even fully engage the concept. Moreover, the survey tool that was developed for the current study failed to adequately measure speech preparation as originally intended. No significant results emerged in the comparison of speech

preparation to the high school oral communication experience of a participant, at least partially, because the scale was not sufficient. Future research should reexamine speech preparation on the conceptual level before applying it to future communication research.

Grit is another concept that warrants further attention as a result of this study. While some researchers are confident in the ability of the grit construct (Duckworth et al., 2007; Duckworth & Quinn, 2009), others are more skeptical. Through their meta-analysis, Crede et al. (2017) called for more diverse research into grit as a concept. The current study was an attempt to do just that. Grit's role in the communication classroom would make logical sense as the work that would be done to give speeches outside of the comfort zone of a student, they more grit they would be able to develop. The significant, negative relationship of grit and communication apprehension suggests that grit should be further examined in the context of the communication classroom.

A lack of longevity of the impact of communication instruction may explain the non-significant results of the current study. Communication apprehension is an excellent example of a variable that has been proven to decrease as a result of the college-level basic communication course (Hunter et al., 2013; Rubin et al., 1997; Strawser et al., 2017). Dwyer et al. (2003) was even able to prove that a high school oral communication course predicted communication apprehension levels at the college level. However, the current study seems to negate those findings. Hodis and Hodis (2013) warned that the individual instructor could mitigate gains in the reduction of communication apprehension and that longitudinal gains were not guaranteed. The current study only examined students after they had completed an entire semester of college and after they had come out of high school with an instructor that may not be highly qualified to teach communication. Additionally, the variety of student experience and exposure to

communication instruction make accurately measuring their experience difficult. Applying this logic to the other variables, it is reasonable to conclude that, without longitudinal data, the effects of the high school communication course may have existed, but diminished before the participants of this study took the survey.

The reduction in communication apprehension may be a larger piece of the puzzle than the existing body of research has been able to suggest. Most studies on communication apprehension examine what causes higher levels of communication to exist (Hsu, 2004; 2007) or interventions on how to reduce levels of communication apprehension (Hunter et al., 2013; Rubin et al., 1997; Strawser et al., 2017). Through correlation analysis, it was found that level of communication apprehension has a significant, negative relationship with critical thinking, information literacy, speech preparation, and grit. If instructors can create experiences for students to reduce their general anxiety towards communication from an early age, then it may be easier for students to develop other essential skills that have been outlined by the CCSS (Common Core State Standards Initiative, 2017a), the Association of American Colleges and Universities' (2014) LEAP initiative, and the Social Science Research Council recommendations (Broeckelman-Post & Ruiz-Mesa, 2017) at both the high school and college level.

The implications of this study are even larger if we examine them through the lens of current standards at the high school and collegiate level. Initially, we no longer know how communication skills are being taught at the high school level. While the development of the basic communication course at the college and university level has become widely studied, high school instructors do not have the same resources available to them. Couple the lack of resources with the roll-out of the Common Core State Standards and the lack of a required, separate communication course across the country, communication experts have lost control over what is

taught at the high school level. Essentially, The CCSS require communication skills to be taught at the high school level (Common Core State Standards Initiative, 2017a), but an instructor does not have to be an expert, or even highly qualified, to teach them. States, such as Illinois, have adopted the CCSS as the guiding principles for their high school classrooms. Unfortunately, the education regulators in those states have not moved to ensure that highly qualified individuals are available and trained to teach skills that are required through the standards of the state.

The lack of qualified individuals teaching communication skills may explain the lack of significant results in the current study. Jennings (2010) warned that unqualified individuals may be entering the classroom to teach communication skills and coach speech and debate teams. The lack of significant results across most of the hypothesis and research questions suggests that we are now seeing the results of the lack of expertise in the classroom. While students are seeing gains in being prepared for college, the results of this study make it clear that we cannot claim that these gains come as a result of a high school communication course. Communication experts need to reevaluate the justification of the high school communication course as well as how those skills are taught at the high school level.

Further complicating the issue is that the unqualified, high school instructors do not have a resource of research backed best practices to employ in the high school setting. Cassandra Book (1989) made the case for more pedagogical research to be conducted to ensure that when communication instructors are teaching communication skills, we have research to support practices and strategies to best teach the content. Others (Dance, 2002; Hunt et al., 2014) have extended this call with the understanding that a discipline that relies upon research should ensure that its content is taught using research based best practices. While the CCSS demand the inclusion of communication skills within the high school curriculum, states that have adopted

these standards are doing a disservice to their schools. Instructors are being set-up for failure because the standards are demanding the inclusion of concepts where a limited scope of research exists to justify the best practices to teach it.

Even more problematic for the communication discipline is the fact that the roll out of standards is encouraging the instruction of them by unqualified individuals. Communication scholars generally agree that communication concepts should be taught by instructors with disciplinary training (Dannels & Gaffney, 2009; Kahl, 2014; Morreale et al., 1993). The lack of significant findings suggests that proponents of communication across the curriculum, regardless of the instructor, are correct in that anyone can teach the skills of our discipline. Moreover, the idea behind the CCSS (Common Core State Standards Initiative, 2017a), the Association of American Colleges and Universities' (2014) LEAP initiative, and the Social Science Research Council recommendations (Broeckelman-Post & Ruiz-Mesa, 2017) is that the skills identified by these groups should be taught across the curriculum. As Dannels and Gaffney warned, teaching communication skills across the discipline establishes the idea that anyone can teach those skills. While standards have championed the inclusion of communication at the high school and college level (Strawser, 2015), those same standards have placed the instruction of communication in jeopardy as well. Communication experts must continue to stress that communication skills, just like the content and skills of every other discipline, must be taught by highly qualified individuals.

Regardless of the problem with standards, they are here to stay. The result is that basic course directors and high school communication instructors have their own role to play in developing communication curricular at both levels. Currently, overlap exists between the two course. Wright et al. (2018) deconstructed the CCSS and applied the existing curriculum of a

high school and college level basic communication course. The authors found through their content analysis that about 40% of the standards were covered at both levels. If the results of this study are correct, then curriculum development must return to the drawing board. However, if the results of this study are inaccurate, the overlap between the two courses must be eliminated as students that go beyond high school may have already covered those essential concepts. Regardless, basic course directors and high school faculty must work together to re-imagine the basic communication course at each level.

Limitations

Regardless of how carefully a study is designed, limitations on the results of the study exist. Often the design of a study provides limitations to the way in which the results can be interpreted. The current study employed a simple design where participants were recruited as a convenience sample, asked to respond to a series of self-reported scales, and finally answer some basic demographic variables. The independent variable was the high school oral communication experience broken into six different categories. The study only examined students in their second semester of college at one data point. While the sample was large enough to generalize the results, the data collected do not represent the longevity of the results.

The first limitation of the current study is the sample of participants. The sample was large enough for the findings of this study to be generalizable to the general population.

However, several issues with the sample exist. The participants are all students at one, large Midwestern university that had completed a semester of college. With the variables measured in this study, a single semester of college may be enough to be a mediating factor, erasing any difference high school instruction may have on the measures. The sample was collected as a convenience sample, resulting in female participants being oversampled as well as white

students. A follow-up study should be conducted examining a random sample of participants that are chosen, so that the sample is larger and representative of the general population.

Moreover, the sample excludes individuals from a variety of backgrounds that may have allowed for significant results to emerge. The entire sample came from one four-year university. Students that do not graduate high school, students that graduate and go onto a two-year community college or technical school, and students that did not survive their first semester of college were not able to be surveyed. In examining the mean scores for the dependent variables, no category within the independent variable had a mean score of less than three on a 5-point Likert scale. The students that were excluded from the study may have told a vastly different story than just the members of the sample that was collected. While the completion of a high school diploma and attending a four-year institution seem to be expected by all students, not all are afforded the opportunity to continue their education beyond high school.

Additionally, the convenience sample was recruited through a research board where students are given extra credit for completing surveys. Some participants that took the survey were further than one semester into college. Others were enrolled in a special section of the basic communication course designed for teacher education majors. Considering that the participants that were actually surveyed may have a different life experience than was the goal of this survey, the results of the current study may be inaccurate. A research design that could sample students at the conclusion of their high school career may provide a more accurate snapshot at the true impact their level of oral communication experience has on the outcomes measured in this study. Collecting data at the end of high school could also help students accurately track their high school oral communication experience. As a result, researchers could identify the category of the independent variable that best suits each participant.

Some participants in the current study were not eligible to take the survey. As participants were recruited using a research board, some individuals took the survey even though they were not currently enrolled in the college-level basic communication course. One participant reported their current age to be 54 years old. Clearly, an individual that is 54 years old may have more life experience and as a result test differently on the measures in this study. Data were run that eliminated the outlier from the sample and no new significant results emerged. Other explanations for a lack of significant results may have been simply survey fatigue. The survey instrument consisted of 108 items. Considering that participants were taking the survey to earn extra credit for a communication course, their investment in adequately answering such a long survey may have limited the ability for useful data to be found.

The variables in the current study do little to address the full picture of communication skills that employers want to see in their employees. The justification of the college-level basic communication course uses many of the variables that were measured in this study including critical thinking, information literacy, and communication apprehension. Peer-reviewed journals and popular press pieces continue to emphasize a need for strong communication skills to be a productive member of the workforce and society (Morreale et al., 2017). Moreover, business leaders have identified skills such as speaking extemporaneously, audience analysis, and establishing credibility to be essential in the workplace (Hooker & Simonds, 2015). While the variables in the present study are important to developing a well-rounded student and have been studied at the college level, other skills that are directly addressed in a high school or college-level basic communication course are not addressed. Without addressing those factors, the findings of this study only demonstrate a fraction of the role a communication course can play in the life of a student.

Another complication with the sample is that only nine of the 109 participants that filled out demographic information had some type of extra-curricular speech experience. The more immersed an individual is within the study of communication, specifically through the extra-curricular speech and debate activity, the higher their level of critical thinking (Allen et al., 1999). Additionally, speech lab experiences can reduce levels of communication apprehension (Dwyer et al., 2002). Considering the correlation between critical thinking, communication apprehension, and the other dependent variables, examining the extra-curricular involvement component should have yielded significant results. A sample that has more participants with such experience would allow for the examination of the impact of extra-curricular speech experience on these same college outcomes.

Moreover, the design of the independent variable may have prevented significant findings from emerging in the first place. The independent variable asked participants to identify their high school oral communication experience based on six categories including taking a required course, having an optional elective course, units of speech across multiple English courses, a single unit of speech in one English course, being required to give presentations without training, and no training in communication skills. These categories were determined based upon the curricular realities within a single state. While most participants attended high school in that state, they may have misunderstood the question, not remembered their own experience with communication, or misinterpreted the phrasing of the response options. Due to a lack of clarity in the answer options, participants may have misidentified themselves. As a result, the findings of this study may not be as accurate as they could have been with clearer response options.

The number of participants identifying themselves within each type of high school oral communication experience was also inconsistent across the sample. During data analysis, the six

categories were collapsed to three with the goal of having balanced numbers of participants in each category. However, collapsing those categories obscured the significant finding in information literacy because the categories of required communication course and elective communication became one category. Due to the range in sample size for each category of the independent variable, statistical power may not be sufficient for significant results to emerge. However, the results also demonstrated no indication of a Type II error either. One indicator of a Type II error would be a large effect size statistic. Across all of the one-way ANOVA tests, the effect sizes were low. While the statistical power within this study may have been low, nothing in the results of the study suggested that the results were inaccurate.

The conceptualization of the scales utilized in this study may have presented problems with the findings as well. Information literacy is an excellent example. The scale used from Kuhlthau et al. (1990) conceptualized information literacy as the ability to utilized library resources. While that is one important element of information literacy, it ignores other important factors such as timeliness, credibility, and bias of researched sources. By only examining the variables in a limited manner, the results are unable to demonstrate the full extent to which participants are truly versed in that variable. For the present study, the self-report scale was selected due to the length of the survey and for ease of analyzing results. A research design where information literacy is the only variable could use a variety of methods to more holistically assess information literacy.

A final limitation in the design of the current study was that the scales used were all self-reported and perception scales. While content specific and practice scales exist for the variables that were tested, the one-time capturing of data made those scales less desirable for use. One such test existed for information literacy. Meyer et al. (2008) tested the information literacy

ability of participants in a pre/post-test design. Thus, the researchers found that their information literacy intervention worked because of the content test. The newly developed scales for fake news identification and speech preparation are the first of their kind. Specifically, the speech preparation scale was not ideal. The final scale violated loading criteria on the EFA and only produced minimally acceptable reliabilities on the second subscale. By only asking participants what they think about their ability to execute a skill is different than asking them to demonstrate that same skill. The scales used in the present study may not have actually measured the concept that they were intended to measure.

Future Research

As with any research study, this should only be the beginning. The current study examined relationships between several variables and a participant's high school oral communication experience. While some variables, such as critical thinking (Mazer et al., 2007), information literacy (Meyer et al., 2008), and communication apprehension (Dwyer et al., 2003) have been researched within the context of a basic communication course, others have not. In many ways, this study should act as a pilot study for examining the impact of high school oral communication skills on grit, speech preparation, and the identification of fake news. As a result, several areas of future research emerge.

Additionally, future research should focus on the high school setting instead of the college setting. Out of the research pooled together for this study, only a few (Dwyer et al., 2003; Kahl, 2014; Kovalik et al., 2013) examined the high school setting specifically. While colleges may have different requirements and approaches from one campus to the next, the liberal arts education usually has the goal of preparing a well-rounded student. On the other hand, high school classrooms differ substantially. Even within the field of communication, states take vastly

different approaches such as that of Texas (Texas Education Administration, 2015), Missouri (Missouri Department of Elementary and Secondary Education, 2017), and Illinois (Illinois State Board of Education, 2013). The approaches, and subsequent argument, to including oral communication in the classroom setting will never have a one-size fits all approach. Research directly in the high school setting will give communication experts more ammunition to justify the teaching of the course at the high school level. Surveying high school students at the end of their high school career could also make a future study more experimental in nature as participants would be easily identified based upon the structure of communication curriculum at the school that they attended. While high school students are not as easily accessible as college students, we cannot know what is best practice if we are not looking at high school classrooms.

Considering the simplistic design of the current study, future research should attempt to measure the same, or at least similar, variables with a different research design. In addition to surveying students at the end of their high school career, the design should be more experimental in nature. Perhaps the independent variable of high school oral communication experience could be simplified to two categories concerning whether they did or did not have oral communication coursework. The independent variable may also need to clarify whether or not an individual that had the opportunity to take an elective communication course actually took it or not. Moreover, examining an entire group of individuals that had extra-curricular speech and debate experience versus a group that had none would be beneficial as well. Regardless of how the independent variables are measured, the participants in the sample need to be expanded to beyond just individuals at one four-year university. Individuals that did not go onto community college or that are currently at a community college would provide new insight into the relationship between high school oral communication experience and the measures within this study.

Fake news research must be expanded to help digital natives better navigate the online world. While the current study laid the groundwork for the development of self-report scales, students need instruction to develop their skills in identifying fake news from real news.

McGrew et al. (2017) utilized a research design where participants were shown one example of a real news source and one example of a fake or sponsored news source. Future research should build upon the work of McGrew et al., in the high school setting, to adequately assess whether students have developed skills to identify fake news. Once research models have been created and implemented, the next step is to follow the call of Wineburg et al. (2016) to create models to teach students how to identify fake news from real news. Future research must continue to not only assess student skills, but also to ensure that educators are prepared to help students develop their skills as well.

After expanding the size and scope of the sample, future research should hope to examine longitudinal effects of any basic communication course on the variables in this study, especially communication apprehension. Several researchers have called for expanded research on the variable(s) within their study (Crede et al., 2017; Hodis & Hodis, 2013). Often, for convenience, researchers will only capture data at one, or maybe two points in time. With complex variables, such as critical thinking, information literacy, identification of fake news, speech preparation, communication apprehension, and grit, an individual's level may ebb and flow over time. Examining these variables over the series of years could demonstrate the longevity, or lack thereof, of a basic communication course at the high school or college level. The results of such a study could prove to bolster the argument for the inclusion of a basic communication course into the curriculum of a high school or college across the country.

With the current state of communication education in the United States, communication pedagogy research must occur. With the loss of certification, juxtaposed with the Common Core still emphasizing communication skills, unqualified instructors are currently teaching students communication skills without knowing the best strategies to teach the content of a communication course (Jennings, 2010). Recently, the Central States Communication Association has launched a journal called *Communication Pedagogy* where the goal of the journal is to publish communication research focused on the best practices in the field. While this is a landmark achievement, it does not answer the calls of Book (1989) and Hunt et al. (2014) for a commitment to researching communication pedagogy. If the field as a whole fail to answer these calls, the instruction of communication skills, outlined in the CCSS, LEAP, and SSRC standards, will continue to deteriorate.

Furthermore, the pivotal role of communication apprehension warrants further investigation. When comparing the relationship between variables, communication apprehension had a significant relationship with critical thinking, information literacy, speech preparation, and grit. Communication apprehension has already been examined from a variety of perspectives and with a variety of variables. The current study suggests that research on communication apprehension may need to continue. Rather than simply focusing on the efficacy of an intervention (Hunter et al., 2013; Rubin et al., 1997; Strawser et al., 2017), future research should examine communication apprehension as a mediating variable within larger contexts. Perhaps the strongest argument to make for justifying the inclusion of an oral communication course at any level would be the reduction in communication apprehension and its ability to improve a student's overall academic performance.

Finally, the development of scales done in this study suggests that both the concepts of identification of fake news and speech preparation require more research. These occur in two different manners. First, the identification of fake news scale seems to be ready for future research. The current study generated a multidimensional scale with respectable reliabilities for the overall scale as well as each subscale. However, speech preparation presented a vastly different narrative. The final solution did not have a strong factor structure. The EFA final solution was not ideal, and the reliability for the *Topic Interest* subscale two was only minimally acceptable. Several items that were eliminated as a part of the EFA were problematic as they went against the conceptualization of the scale as a result of Witt and Behnke (2006) which examined the speech delivery style and its impact on communication apprehension. Future research needs to reexamine the structural concept of speech preparation and develop a new scale to test it.

The scales of the current study were also all self-perception scales. Future research should focus on the development of content based scales for each variable rather than relying solely on self-perception scales. The first step is locating the competency of a given concept. While communication apprehension (McCroskey, 1993) and grit (Duckworth et al., 2007) have concrete conceptualizations, critical thinking, information literacy, the identification of fake news, and speech preparation all have contested definitions. The first step to establishing a content-based scale would be to identify the content competency of each concept (Dance, 2002). Having a content based scale would also mean that the execution of the study may have to happen before and after a specific intervention rather than just a one-time data collection at any point in time. Regardless, if future research was able to use a stronger study design, examine

each variable in a more careful manner, and use stronger scales, the results could be beneficial to the justification of the basic communication course across the board.

Conclusion

As communication education in the high school classroom continues to erode, and as extra-curricular speech and debate budgets continue to crumble, justifying the teaching of oral communication at the high school level is essential. While this study found few significant results, the lack of significant findings spoke volumes. The findings of this study largely conflicted with the existing body of literature, which suggested that a high school oral communication course would have significant effects on critical thinking, information literacy, identification of fake news, communication apprehension, speech preparation, and grit. In fact, the only significant finding from the current study emerged between a required oral communication course and having the option to take an elective communication course on the information literacy scale. While this study was not without its flaws, the dismal state of communication education at the high school level may suggest that other disciplines have stepped in to pick up the slack left by a communication course.

Some significant findings did occur when examining the relationship between the dependent variables. Significant, positive relationships emerge between critical thinking and information literacy, critical thinking and grit, and information literacy and grit. Communication apprehension was significantly and negatively related to critical thinking, information literacy, speech preparation, and grit. The relationship between these variables has implications for how they are approached in the classroom setting. While each variable may have been examined on its own, through our new knowledge of their relationship, future research can focus on these interactions in the classroom setting. Instructors can also plan instruction that develops critical

thinking and information literacy as an example. The most interesting finding is the relationship between communication apprehension and four other variables. Perhaps communication apprehension should be studied as a mediating variable with other classroom outcomes.

Communication apprehension may be the gateway to improving skills across the curriculum.

Since the release of *A Nation at Risk* (National Commission for Education Reform, 1983), the landscape of education has changed dramatically. A call to improve upon the level of education of a country is not inherently a bad concept. Unfortunately, the reality has been the attack of all fields not within the STEM field, including communication. While modern standards, such as the CCSS, LEAP, and SSRC communication competencies all have a goal of returning the focus onto communication skills, they may be too little too late. Jennings (2010) warned of a lack of qualified communication teachers entering the classroom as a result of the *No Child Left Behind Act*. Unfortunately, this study demonstrates that the outcome measures that have been proven to be effective at the university level may not be translating to the high school level in the same way.

The lack of consistency across states also does not help the argument that has been made. Hall et al. (1999) found at least half of all states required communication to be included in their curriculum, but only two states required a separate stand-alone course. Problematically, Streiff et al. (2012) found that only 21 states offered licensure in communication. Regardless of the approach taken, whether it be the Texas, Missouri, or Illinois models of communication education, most states do not have highly qualified teachers in the communication classroom. The current study hoped to illuminate and bolster the best argument to make for creating consistency across the United States. The largely non-significant results prove that the calls of Book (1989) and Hunt et al. (2014) must be answered. Research should be conducted to ensure

that the state of communication education in the K-12 setting no longer fades away into the darkness. Instead, the communication community must take a stance, much like the communication scholars that broke away from the National Council for the Teachers of English (Berko et al., 1998). The standards are calling for it, the people are calling for it, now communication scholars must also call for strong communication education at all levels of academia.

REFERENCES

- Allcott, H., & Gentzkow, M. (2017). Social media and fake news in the 2016 election. *Journal of Economic Perspectives*, 31, 211-236. doi:10.1257/jep.31.2.211
- Allen, M., Berkowitz, S., Hunt, S., & Louden, A. (1999). A meta-analysis of the impact of forensics and communication education on critical thinking. *Communication Education*, 48, 18-30. doi:10.1080/03634529909379149
- American Library Association. (2000). *Information literacy competency standards for higher education*. Retrieved from http://hdl.handle.net/10150/105645
- Anderson, J., & Rainie, L. (2017). The future of truth and misinformation online. *Pew Research Center*. Retrieved from www.pewresearch.org
- Angell, K., & Tewell, E. (2017). Teaching and un-teaching source evaluation: Questioning authority in information literacy instruction. *Communications in Information Literacy*, 11, 95-121. Retrieved from http://www.comminfolit.org/index.php/cil
- Angelo, T. A. (1995). Classroom assessment for critical thinking. *Teaching of Psychology*, 22(1), 6-7. doi:10.1207/s15328023top2201_1
- Arum, R., & Roksa, J. (2011). *Academically adrift: Limited learning on college campuses*.

 Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.
- Ashcroft, J. R. (2017, May 31). *Code of State Regulations*. Retrieved from https://s1.sos.mo.gov/cmsimages/adrules/csr/current/5csr/5c20-400.pdf
- Association of American Colleges and Universities. (2014). The leadership association of public colleges and universities delivering America's promise. Retrieved from http://www.aacu.org/sites/default/files/files/LEAP/Introduction_to_LEAP.pdf

- Beatty, M. J., McCroskey, J. C., & Heisel, A. D. (1998). Communication apprehension at temperamental expression: A communibiological paradigm. *Communication Monographs*, 69, 1-18. Retrieved from http://www.tandfonline.com/loi/rcmm20
- Beck, H. P., & Davidson, W. B. (2015). Improving the retention of first-year college students: A temporal model of assessment and intervention. *Journal of the First-Year Experience & Students in Transition*, 27(2), 83-99. Retrieved from http://www.ingentaconnect.com/content/fyesit/fyesit/2015/00000027/00000002
- Berko, R. M., Morreale, S. P., & Cooper, P. J. (1998). Communication standards and competencies for kindergarten through grade 12: The role of the National Communication Association. *Communication Education*, 47, 174-182. doi:10.1081/03634529809379121
- Book, C. L. (1989). Communication education: Pedagogical content knowledge needed.

 *Communication Education, 38, 315-321. doi:10.1080/03634528909378770
- Bowers, A. J., Sprott, R., & Taff, S. A. (2012). Do we know who will drop out? A review of the predictors of dropping out of high school: Precision, sensitivity, and specificity. *The High School Journal*, *96*(2), 77-100. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/23351963
- Broeckelman-Post, M, & Ruiz-Mesa, K. (2017). Measuring college learning in public speaking.

 Social Science Research Council.

- Burroughs, N. F., Marie, V., & McCroskey, J. C. (2003). Relationships of self-perceived communication competence and communication apprehension with willingness to communication: A comparison with first and second languages in Micronesia.

 *Communication Research Reports, 20, 230-239. Retrieved from http://www.tandfonline.com/loi/rcrr20
- Butler, J., Pryor, B., & Marti, S. (2004). Communication apprehension and honors students.

 North American Journal of Psychology, 6, 293-296. Retrieved from http://najp.us/
- Cabrera, A. F., Prabhu, R., Deil-Amen, R., Terenzini, P. T., Lee, C., & Franklin, R. E. (2003).

 Increasing the college preparedness of at-risk students. Retrieved from ERIC database.

 (ED482155)
- Carlgren, T. (2013). Communication, critical thinking, problem solving: A suggested course for all high school students in the 21st century. *Interchange: A Quarterly Review of Education*, 44, 63-81. doi:10.1007/s10790-013-9197-8
- Carter, T. M., & Aldridge, T. (2016). The collision of two lexicons: Librarians, composition instructors, and the vocabulary of source evaluation. *Evidence Based Library and Information Practice*, 11, 23-38. doi:10.18438/B89K8F
- Casey, Z. A. (2016). The Gettysburg Address in English class: An 'exemplar' of Common Core's attack on diverse learners. *Journal of Curriculum Theorizing*, 31, 58-71. Retrieved from http://journal.jctonline.org/index.php/jct
- Cole, J. G., & McCroskey, J. C. (2003). The association of perceived communication apprehension, shyness, and verbal aggression with perceptions of source credibility and affect in organizational and interpersonal contexts. *Communication Quarterly*, 51, 101-110. doi:10.1080/01463370309370143

- Combs, J. P., Slate, J. R., Moore, G. W., Bustamante, R. M., Onwuegbuzie, A. J., & Edmonson, S. L. (2010). Gender differences in college preparedness: A statewide study. *Urban Review*, 42, 441-457. doi:10.1007/s11256-009-0138-x
- Common Core State Standards Initiative. (2017a). *English Language Arts Standards*. Retrieved from http://www.corestandards.org/wp-content/uploads/ELA_Standards1.pdf
- Common Core State Standards Initiative. (2017b). *Myths vs. facts*. Retrieved from http://www.corestandards.org/about-the-standards/myths-vs-facts/
- Costello, A. B., & Osborne, J. W. (2005). Best practices in exploratory factor analysis: Four recommendations for getting the most from your analysis. *Practical Assessment,**Research & Evaluation, 10(7), 1-9. Retrieved from http://parenonline.net/getvn.asp?v=10&n=7
- Crede, M., Tynan, M. C., & Harms, P. D. (2017). Much ado about grit: A meta-analytic synthesis of the grit literature. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 113, 492-511. doi:10.1037/pspp0000102
- Dance, F. X. (2002). Speech and thought: A renewal. *Communication Education*, *51*, 355-359. doi:10.1080/03634520216522
- Dannels, D. P. (2001). Time to speak up: A theoretical framework of situated pedagogy and practice for communication across the discipline. *Communication Education*, *50*, 144-159. doi:10.1080/03634520109379240
- Dannels, D. P., & Gaffney, A. L. H. (2009). Communication across the curriculum and in the disciplines: A call for scholarly cross-curricular advocacy. *Communication Education*, 58, 124-153. doi:10.1080/03634520802527288

- Denker, K. J. (2014). Clicking instead of speaking: The impact of students' communication apprehension of their evaluation of mediated participation and learning in the basic course. *Basic Communication Course Annual*, 26, 95-142. Retrieved from http://ecommons.udayton.edu/bcca/vol26/iss1/12
- Duckworth, A. L., Peterson, C., Matthews, M. D., & Kelley, D. R. (2007). Grit: Perseverance and passion for long-term goals. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 92, 1087-1101. doi:10.1037/0022-3514.92.6.1087
- Duckworth, A. L., & Quinn, P. D. (2009). Development and validation of the short grit scale (Grit-S). *Journal of Personality Assessment*, 91, 166-174. doi:10.1080/00223890802634290
- Dwyer, K. K., Carlson, R. E., & Dalbey, J. (2003). Impact of high school preparation on college oral communication apprehension. *Basic Communication Course Annual*, *15*, 117-143.

 Retrieved from http://ecommons.udayton.edu/bcca/vol15/iss1/9
- Dwyer, K. K., Carlson, R. E., & Kahre, S. A. (2002). Communication apprehension and basic course success: The lab-supported public speaking course intervention. *Basic Communication Course Annual*, *14*, 87-112. Retrieved from http://ecommons.udayton.edu/bcca/vol14/iss1/9/
- Dwyer, K. K., & Davidson, M. M. (2012). Speech center support services, the basic course, and oral communication assessment. *Basic Communication Course Annual*, *24*, 122-149.

 Retrieved from http://ecomons.udayton.edu/bcca/vol24/iss1/9
- Ericson, P. M., & Gardner, J. W. (1992). Two longitudinal studies of communication apprehension and its effects on college students' success. *Communication Quarterly*, 40, 127-137. Retrieved from http://www.tandfonline.com/loi/rcqu20

- Finn, A. N., Sawyer, C. R., & Behnke, R. R. (2009). A model of anxious arousal for public speaking. *Communication Education*, 58, 417-432. doi:10.1080/03634520802268891
- Finn, A. N., Sawyer, C. R., & Schrodt, P. (2009) Examining the effect of exposure therapy on public speaking state anxiety. *Communication Education*, *58*, 92-109. doi:10.1080/03634520802450549
- Fisher, H. D., Magee, S., & Mohammed-Baksh, S. (2015). Do they care? An experiment exploring Millennials' perception of source credibility in radio broadcast news. *Journal of Radio & Audio Media*, 22, 304-324. doi:10.1080/19376529.2015.1083154
- Forster, M. (2015). Refining the definition of information literacy: The experience of contextual knowledge creation. *Journal of Information Literacy*, *9*, 62-73. doi:10.11645/9.1.1981
- Fridkin, K., Kenney, P. J., & Wintersieck, A. (2015). Liar, liar, pants on fire: How fact-checking influences citizens' reactions to negative advertising. *Political Communication*, *32*, 127-151. doi:10.1080/10584609.2014.914613
- Friedrich, G. W. (2002). The communication education research agenda. *Communication Education*, *51*, 372-375. doi:10.1080/03634520216523
- Graboswki, S., & Sessa, V. (2014). Academic engagement among first-year college students:

 Precollege antecedents. *Journal of The First-Year Experience & Students in Transition*,

 26(1), 37-61. Retrieved from http://www.ingentaconnect.com/contentone/fyesit/fyesit/

 2014/00000026/00000001/art00002
- Gretter, S., & Yadav, A. (2016). Computational thinking and media & information literacy: An integrated approach to teaching twenty-first century skills. *Tech Trends*, 60, 510-516. doi:10.1007/s11528-016-0098-4

- Hall, B. I., Morreale, S. P., & Gaudino, J. L. (1999). A survey of the status of oral communication in the K-12 public educational system in the United States. *Communication Education*, 48, 139-148. doi:10.1080/03634529909379161
- Hanson, T. L. (2008). Teaching speech in Texas: The challenges and rewards of teaching speech communication in Texas public schools. *Texas Speech Communication Journal*, *33*(1), 74-77. Retrieved from: http://www.etsca.com
- Harris, C. M., & Zha, S. (2017). Concept mapping for critical thinking: Efficacy, timing, & type. *Education*, 137, 277-280. Retrieved from http://www.projectinnovation.biz/index.html
- Herakova, L., Bonnet, J., & Congdon Jr., M., (2017). Centering information literacy (as) skills and civic engagement in the basic communication course: An integrated course library collaboration, *Basic Communication Course Annual*, 29, 109-120. Retrieved from http://ecommons.udayton.edu/bcca/vol29/iss1/12
- Himma-Kadakas, M. (2017). Alternative facts and fake news entering journalistic content production cycle. *Cosmopolitan Civil Societies: An Interdisciplinary Journal*, 9(2), 25-40. doi:10.5130/ccs.v9i2.5469
- Hochanadel, A., & Finamore, D. (2015). Fixed and growth mindset in education and how grip helps students persist in the face of adversity. *Journal of International Education**Research, 11, 47-50. Retrieved from https://www.cluteinstitute.com/ojs/index.php/JIER/index
- Hodis, G. M., & Hodis, F. A. (2013). Static and dynamic interplay among communication apprehension, communicative self-efficacy, and willingness to communication in the communication course. *Basic Communication Course Annual*, *25*, 70-125. Retrieved from http://ecommons.udayton.edu/bcca/vol25/iss1/8

- Holbert, R. L. (2005). A typology for the study of entertainment television and politics. *American Behavioral Scientist*, 49, 436-453. doi:10.1177/0002764205279419
- Hooker, J. F., & Simonds, C. J. (2015). From the outside looking in: Employers' views of the basic course. *Basic Communication Course Annual*, 27, 102-116. Retrieved from http://ecommons.udayton.edu/bcca/vol27/iss1/12
- Hunt, S. K., Simonds, C. J., Simonds, B. K. (2009). Uniquely qualified, distinctively competent:

 Delivering 21st century skills in the basic course. *Basic Communication Course Annual*,

 21. Retrieved from: http://ecommons.udayton.edu/bcca/vol29/iss1/6
- Hunt, S. K., Wright, A. M., & Simonds, C. J., (2014). Securing the future of communication education: Advancing an advocacy and research agenda for the 21st century.

 *Communication Education, 63, 449-461. doi:10.1080/03634523.2014.926016
- Hunter, K. M., Westwick, J. N., & Haleta, L. L. (2014). Assessing success: The impacts of a fundamentals of speech course on decreasing public speaking anxiety. *Communication Education*, 63, 124-135. doi:10.1080/03634523.2013.875213
- Hsu, C. (2004). Sources of differences in communication apprehension between Chinese in Taiwan and Americans. *Communication Quarterly*, *52*, 370-389. Retrieved from http://associationdatabase.com/aws/ECA/pt/sp/p_Home_Page
- Hsu, C. (2007). A cross-cultural comparison of communication orientations between Americans and Taiwanese. *Communication Quarterly*, *55*, 359-374. doi:10.1080/01463370701497831
- Illinois Communication and Theatre Association. (2013). *Illinois Communication and Theatre Association's position statement on ICTA's support of qualified oral communication teachers*. Adopted by ICTA's membership September 27, 2013.

- Illinois State Board of Education. (2017, July 31). *Illinois licensure, endorsements, approval requirements*. Retrieved from https://www.isbe.net/Documents/endsmt_struct.pdf
- Illinois State Board of Education. (2016). *State graduation requirements*. Retrieved from https://www.isbe.net/Documents/grad_require.pdf#search=graduation
- Jennings, D. K. (2010). Assessing communication in P-12 classrooms. In P. Backlund and G. Wakefield (Eds.) *A communication assessment primer* (pp. 145-164). Washington, DC: National Communication Association.
- Kahl, D. H. (2014). High school public speaking curriculum: Assessment through student voice.

 Qualitative Research Reports in Communication, 15, 51-58.

 doi:10.1080/17459435.2014.955592
- Keyes, S. E., Jacobs, J., Bornhorst, R., Gibson, L., & Vostal, B. R. (2017). Supplemental computerized reading instruction in oral reading fluency and its generalizable effects on at-risk urban second graders. *Reading Improvement*, *54*, 9-18. Retrieved from http://www.projectinnovation.biz/index.html
- Kovalik, C., Yutzey, S., & Piazza, L. (2013). Information literacy and high school seniors:

 Perceptions of the research process. *Research Journal of the American Association of School Librarians*, 16, 1-26. Retrieved from

 http://www.ala.org/aasl/slr/volume16/kovalik-yutzey-piazza
- Kuh, G. D., Cruce, T. M., Shoup, R., Kinzie, J., & Gonyea, R. M. (2008). Unmasking the effects of student engagement on first-year college grades and persistence. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 79, 540-563. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/2514469

- Kuhlthau, C. C., Turock, B. J., George, M. W., & Belvin, R. J. (1990). Validating a model of the search process: A comparison of academic public and school library users. *Library and Information Science Research*, 12, 5-31. Retrieved from https://www.journals.elsevier.com/library-and-information-science-research
- LeFebvre, L., LeFebvre, L., & Anderson, D. (2017). The communication center at U.S. colleges and universities: A descriptive overview II. *Communication Education*, 66, 440-450. doi:10.1080/03634523.2017.1322211
- Lippert, L. R., Titsworth, B. S., & Hunt, S. K. (2005). The ecology of academic risk:

 Relationships between communication apprehension, verbal aggression, supportive communication, and students' academic risk status. *Communication Studies*, *56*, 1-21. doi:10.1080/0008957042000332223
- Lupton, M. (2008). Evidence, argument, and social responsibility: First-year students' experiences of information literacy when researching an essay. *Higher Education Research and Development*, 27, 399-414. doi:10.1080/07294360802406858
- Marchetti, R., Wilson, R. H., & Dunham, M. (2016). Academic achievement and extracurricular school activities of at-risk high school students. *Education Research Quarterly*, *39*(4), 3-20. Retrieved from http://erquarterly.org/
- Marchi, R. (2012). With Facebook, blogs, and fake news, teens reject journalistic "objectivity." *Journal of Communication Inquiry*, *36*, 246-262. doi:10.1177/0196859912458700
- Margolin, D. B., Hannak, A., & Weber, I. (2017). Political fact-checking on Twitter: When do corrections have an effect? *Political Communication*, 1-24.
 doi:10.1080/10584609.2017.1334018

- Mazer, J. P., Hunt, S. K., & Kuznekoff, J. H. (2007). Revising general education: Assessing a critical thinking instructional model in the basic communication course. *The Journal of General Education*, *56*, 173-199. Retrieved from http://www.psupress.org/Journals/jnls_jge.html
- McCroskey, J. C. (1970). Measures of communication-bound anxiety. *Speech Monographs*, 37(4), 269-277. Retrieved from http://www.tandfonline.com/loi/rcmm20#.Vx4vRfkrJdh
- McCroskey, J. C. (1993). *An introduction to rhetorical communication*. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice Hall.
- McCroskey, J. C., Beatty, M. J., Kearney, P., & Plax, T. G. (1985). The content validity of the PRCA-24 as a measure of communication apprehension across communication contexts.

 *Communication Quarterly, 33, 165-173. Retrieved from http://www.tandfonline.com/loi/rcqu20#.Vx4vFfkrJdg
- McCroskey, J. C., Booth-Butterfield, S., & Payne, S. K. (1989). The impact of communication apprehension on college student retention and success. *Communication Quarterly*, *37*, 100-107. Retrieved from http://www.tandfonline.com/loi/rcqu20
- McCullough, S. C., Russell, S. G., Behnke, R. R., Sawyer, C. R., & Witt, P. L. (2006).

 Anticipatory public speaking state anxiety as a function of body sensations and state of mind. *Communication Quarterly*, *54*, 101-109. doi:10.1080/01463370500270520
- McGrew, S., Ortega, T., Breakstone, J., & Wineburg, S. (2017). The challenge that's bigger than fake news. *American Educator*, 41(3), 4-9. Retrieved from https://www.aft.org/ae/fall2017/mcgrew_ortega_breakstone_wineburg

- Mercer, N., Warwick, P., & Ahmed, A. (2017). An oracy assessment toolkit: Linking research and development in the assessment of students' spoken language skills at age 11-12.

 *Learning and Instruction, 48, 51-60. doi:10.1016/j.learninstruc.2016.10.005
- Meyer, K. R., Hunt, S. K., Hopper, M., Thakkar, K. V., Tsoubakopoulos, V., & Van Hoose, K. J. (2008). Assessing information literacy instruction in the basic communication course.

 Communication Teacher, 22, 22-34, doi:10.1080/17404620801926925
- Mihailidis, P., & Viotty, S. (2017). Spreadable spectacle in digital culture: Civic expression, fake news, and the role of media literacies in "post-fact" society. *American Behavioral Scientist*, 61, 441-454. doi:10.1177/0002764217701217
- Missouri Department of Elementary and Secondary Education. (2017). *Graduation requirements*for students in Missouri public schools. Retrieved from

 https://dese.mo.gov/sites/default/files/Graduation_Handbook.pdf
- Moore, T. (2013). Critical thinking: Seven definitions in search of a concept. *Studies in Higher Education*, *34*, 506-522. doi:10.1080/03075079.2011.586995
- Morreale, S. P., Osborn, M. M., & Pearson, J. C. (2000). Why communication is important: A rationale for the centrality of the study of communication. *Journal of the Association for Communication Administration*, 29, 1-25. Retrieved from: http://www.unco.edu/
- Morreale, S. P., & Pearson, J. C. (2008). Why communication education is important: The centrality of the discipline in the 21st century. *Communication Education*, *57*, 224-240. doi:10.1080/03634520701861713
- Morreale, S. P., Shockley-Zalabak, P., & Whitney, P. (1993). The Center for Excellence in Oral Communication: Integrating communication across the curriculum. *Communication Education*, 42, 10-21. Retrieved from www.tandfonline.com

- Morreale, S. P., Valenzano, J. M., & Bauer, J. A. (2017). Why communication education is important: A third study on the centrality of the discipline's content and pedagogy, *Communication Education*, 66, 402-422. doi:10.1080/03634523.2016.1265136
- Morreale, S. P., Worley, D. W., & Hugenberg, B. (2010). The basic communication course at two- and four-year U.S. colleges and universities: Study VIII—the 40th anniversary.

 *Communication Education, 59, 405-430. doi:10.1080/03634521003637124
- Natalle, E. J., & Crowe, K. M. (2013). Information literacy and communication research: A case study on interdisciplinary assessment. *Communication Education*, 62, 97-104. doi:10.1080/03634523.2012.720690
- National Commission for Education Reform. (1983). *A nation at risk*. Retrieved from https://www2.ed.gov/pubs/NatAtRisk/risk.html
- O'Keefe, V. P. (1986). *Affecting critical thinking through speech*. Retrieved from ERIC database. (ED267476)
- Paul, R. (1995). *Critical thinking: How to prepare students for a rapidly changing world.* Santa Rosa, CA: Foundation for Critical Thinking.
- Pearson, J. C., Child, J. T., Kahl, D. H. (2006). Preparation meeting opportunity: How do college students prepare for public speeches? *Communication Quarterly*, *54*, 351-366. doi:10.1080/01463370600878321
- Richmond, V. P., & McCroskey, J. C. (1998). *Communication: Apprehension, avoidance, and effectiveness* (5th ed.). Scottsdale, AZ; Gorsuch Scarisbrick.
- Richmond, V. P., McCroskey, J. C., McCroskey, L. L., & Fayer, J. M. (2008). Communication traits in first and second languages: Puerto Rico. *Journal of Intercultural Communication Research*, *37*(2), 65-73. doi:10.1080/17475750802533331

- Rubin, R. B., & Morreale, S. P. (2000). What college students should know and be able to do.

 **Journal of the Association for Communication Administration, 29, 53-65. Retrieved from https://commadministration.org/issues/
- Rubin, R. B., Rubin, A. M., & Jordan, F. F. (1997). Effects of instruction on communication apprehension and communication competence. *Communication Education*, 46, 105-114. doi:10.1080/03634529709379080
- Spitzberg, B. H. (2011). The interactive media package for assessment of communication and critical thinking (IMPACCT): Testing a programmatic online communication competence assessment system. *Communication Education*, 60, 145-173. doi:10.1080/03624523.2010.518619
- Stanford History Education Group (2016, November 22). *Evaluating information: The*cornerstone of civic online reasoning. Retrieved from

 https://purl.stanford.edu/fv751yt5934
- Strawser, M. G. (2015). Common core in the commonwealth: A research imperative for Kentucky communication scholars. *Kentucky Journal of Communication*, *34*(1), 37-52. Retrieved from http://kycommunication.com/journal.html
- Strawser, M. G., Gaffney, A. L. H., DeVito, A., Kercsmar, S. E., & Pennell, M. (2017). A blended basic course examination of communication apprehension and self-efficacy: A comparative analysis. *Basic Communication Course Annual*, 29, 53-73. Retrieved from http://ecommons.udayton.edu/bcca/vol29/iss1/6

- Streiff, J. A., Morris, M., Weintraub, S. C., Wendt, D., & Wright, A. (2012). Supporting materials for National Communication Association resolution on NCA's support for high school communication education (speaking, listening, and media literacy) as a graduation requirement. Retrieved from http://www.natcom.org/uploadedFiles/About_
- Texas Education Agency. (2015, August 24). *Chapter 74. Curriculum requirements*. Retrieved from http://ritter.tea.state.tx.us/rules/tac/chapter074/ch074g.html
- Todd, T. S., Tillson, L. D., Cox, S. A., & Malinauskas, B. K. (2000). Assessing the perceived effectiveness of the basic communication course: An examination of the mass-lecture format versus the self-contained format. *Journal of the Association for Communication Administration*, 29, 185-195. Retrieved from https://commadministration.org/issues/
- United States Department of Education. (2008). *A nation accountable*. Retrieved from http://www2.ed.gov/rschstat/research/pubs/accountable/index.html
- Von Culin, K. R., Tsukayama, E., & Duckworth, A. L. (2014). Unpacking grit: Motivational correlates of perseverance and passion for long term goals. *Journal of Positive Psychology*, *9*, 1-7. doi:10.1080/17439760.2014.898320
- Williams, D., & Coles, L. (2007). Teachers' approaches to finding and using research evidence:

 An information literacy perspective. *Educational Research*, 49, 185-206.

 doi:10.1080/00131880701369719
- Williams, R. L., Oliver, R., & Stockdale, S. L. (2004). Psychological versus generic critical thinking as predictors and outcome measures in a large undergraduate human development course. *The Journal of General Education*, *53*, 37-58. doi:10.1353/jge.2004.0022

- Wilson, C., Grizzle, A., Tuazon, R., Akyempong, K., & Cheung, C. K. (2013). *Media and information literacy curriculum for teachers*. UNESCO. Retrieved from: http://www.unesco.org/new/fileadmin/MULTIMEDIA/HQ/CI/CI/pdf/media_and_information_literacy_curriculum_for_teachers_en.pdf.
- Wineburg, S., McGrew, S., Breakstone, J., & Ortega, T. (2016). Evaluating information: The cornerstone of civic online reasoning, *Stanford Digital Repository*. Retrieved from http://purl.standford.edu/fv751yt5934
- Witt, P. L., & Behnke, R. R. (2006). Anticipatory speech anxiety as a function of public speaking assignment type. *Communication Education*, *55*, 167-177. doi:10.1080/03634520600566074
- Wright, A., Rohman, B., Horn, D., Meyer, B., & Simonds, C. J. (2018). Teaching talk: An exploration of the content and implementation of the Common Core State Standards. *Basic Communication Course Annual*, 30, 32-60. Retrieved from https://ecommons.udayton.edu/bcca/vol30/iss1/5
- Zhang, Q., & Zhang, J. (2013). Instructors' positive emotions: Effects on student engagement and critical thinking in U.S. and Chinese Classrooms. *Communication Education*, 62, 395-411. doi:10.1080/03634523.2013.828842
- Zygouris-Coe, V. I. (2012). Disciplinary literacy and the Common Core State Standards. *Top Lang Disorders*, 32, 35-50. doi:10.1097/TLD.0b013e31824561a2

APPENDIX: SURVEY INSTRUMENT

Grit-S Scale

Directions: Here are a number of statements that may or may not apply to you. There are no right or wrong answers, so just answer honestly, considering how you compare to most people. Rate each statement on a scale from 1 (not like me at all) to 5 (very much like me).

- 1. I have been obsessed with a certain idea or project for a short time, but later lost interest. [R]
- 2. I have difficulty maintaining my focus on projects that take more than a few months to complete. [R]
- 3. I often set a goal but later choose to pursue a different one. [R]
- 4. New ideas and projects sometimes distract me from previous ones. [R]
- 5. I finish whatever I begin.
- 6. Setbacks don't discourage me.
- 7. I am a hard worker. I don't give up easily.
- 8. I am diligent. I never give up.

Critical Thinking Self-Assessment (CTSA)

Directions: Think about times when you have seen or heard professionally-produced articles, stories, videos, books, speeches, or sermons that were designed to persuade you to believe something. Consider only those times when you paid attention. Using these recollections, and recollections about your own writing and speaking, please answer the following questions as honestly as you can. Rate each statement on a scale of 1 (*never*) to 5 (*always*).

- 1. When I read or hear items like those described above, I am able to get the point.
- 2. I am able to follow a fairly complex line of argument, so that I can tell which things are offered in support of which other things, and how it's all supposed to fit together.
- 3. After reading or hearing someone's line of argument on an issue, I can give an accurate, detailed summary of how the line of argument went.
- 4. I feel confident about deciding whether it is reasonable to believe a piece of evidence or a reason used in support of a conclusion.
- 5. I can tell when there are logical holes in the reasoning that is supposed to connect a conclusion and the reasons being used to support that conclusion.
- 6. I know how to tell the difference between a credible and non-credible source of information or ideas.
- 7. I look for the hidden assumptions that are often present in an argument.
- 8. When I read reliable statistics that show two factors rise and fall together, I recognize that it doesn't necessarily mean one caused the other.
- 9. When I evaluate someone else's line of thinking, I consider their arguments rather than just deciding whether I agree with their conclusions.
- 10. I know how to go about deciding how strong an argument really is.
- 11. I am able to come up with acceptable reasons or evidence to support my conclusions when I write or give organized oral presentations.

- 12. When I write an essay or give a talk I try to respond carefully to possible significant objections to my positions.
- 13. I am able to construct an organized, logical argument that stays on topic.
- 14. When I present an argument for a position, other people can follow what I'm saying
- 15. When there are good arguments for contrary views on a subject, I know how to evaluate them and come up with the best conclusion.
- 16. I am willing to talk the time and make the effort to think through an argument carefully before deciding what I think about it.
- 17. I enjoy thinking through an issue and coming up with strong arguments about it.

Speech Preparation Scale

Directions: For the next set of questions, consider a speech you have given since the end of high school. The speech could have been for a course, a special occasion, or any other setting. Rate the statements below on a scale from 1 (*strongly disagree*) to 5 (*strongly agree*).

- 1. I felt confident delivering the speech.
- 2. I felt passionate about the topic of the speech.
- 3. I delivered the speech from memory.
- 4. I delivered the speech using prepared notes.
- 5. I delivered the speech from the written manuscript.
- 6. I delivered the speech with little or no preparation.
- 7. I did not feel confident in the delivery of my speech. [R]
- 8. I did not care for the topic of the speech. [R]
- 9. The topic of the speech was chosen for me. [R]
- 10. I have little interest in giving speeches. [R]
- 11. I have a high interest in giving speeches.
- 12. I prefer to give speeches where I choose the topic.

Information Literacy Scale

Directions: Consider a topic you researched for a project last semester <u>or</u> a topic you would like to study this semester. Assume you have already selected the topic. The questions below will ask you to reflect upon the research process regarding that topic. Please rate each statement on a scale of 1 (*strongly disagree*) to 5 (*strongly agree*).

- 1. I have a clear focus for my topic before using library resources.
- 2. I find it helpful to talk to friends and family about my topic.
- 3. My thoughts about my topic change as I conduct further research.
- 4. I like to find a list of sources I will need first and then read them.
- 5. The library has the resources I need.
- 6. A focus for my topic emerges as I gather more information.
- 7. The information that I find at the beginning of a search is confusing and doesn't fit in with what I know.
- 8. I take detailed notes from every source of information I look at.
- 9. I ask the librarian for direction in locating materials in the library resources.
- 10. A search is completed when I no longer find new information.

- 11. All the sources of information I need are available through the library's website.
- 12. A search is completed when I find enough information.
- 13. I talk to people who know about my topic.
- 14. I become more interested in a topic as I gather information.
- 15. The information I need is in unexpected places in the library's resources.
- 16. I make several trips to the library to research a topic.
- 17. I am successful in using library resources.
- 18. I ask the librarian for advice on exploring a topic.
- 19. I ask the librarian for assistance in identifying materials.
- 20. I need materials other than books.

Fake News Scale

Directions: The next section examines fake news and source credibility. Rate the statements below on a scale of 1 (*strongly disagree*) to 5 (*strongly agree*).

- 1. Generally, I feel confident in my ability to discern fake news from real news.
- 2. When I see suspicious news appear in my social media feed, I compare the information with sources I know to be reputable.
- 3. I do not feel confident in my ability to tell the difference between fake news and real news. [R]
- 4. I do not confirm information I read from news sources. [R]
- 5. I correct friends when they cite a fake news source.
- 6. I correct friends more than total strangers when they cite a fake news source.
- 7. Generally, I am troubled by the influence fake news has.
- 8. I correct total strangers more than friends when they cite a fake news source. [R]
- 9. I do not correct friends when they cite a fake news source. [R]
- 10. I do not worry about the influence of fake news. [R]
- 11. I can easily identify a fake news source.
- 12. I am confident in my ability to determine the credibility of a source.
- 13. Sources that lack an author or date are credible. [R]
- 14. I feel unsure whether or not a source is credible. [R]
- 15. Sources that clearly identify an author and publication date are credible.
- 16. I often confuse the difference between fake news and real news. [R]
- 17. After seeing the same or similar information across several sources, I am confident in the credibility of the information.
- 18. I blindly trust some sources, regardless of the information they publish. [R]

PRCA-24

Directions: The following 24 statements concern feelings about communicating with others. Please indicate the degree to which each statement applies to you from 1 (*strongly disagree*) to 5 (*strongly agree*).

- 1. I dislike participating in group discussions.
- 2. Generally, I am comfortable while participating in group discussions. [R]

- 3. I am tense and nervous while participating in group discussions.
- 4. I like to get involved in group discussions. [R]
- 5. Engaging in a group discussion with new people makes me tense and nervous.
- 6. I am calm and relaxed while participating in group discussions. [R]
- 7. Generally, I am nervous when I have to participate in a meeting.
- 8. Usually, I am comfortable when I have to participate in a meeting. [R]
- 9. I am very calm and relaxed when I am called upon to express an opinion at a meeting.[R]
- 10. I am afraid to express myself at meetings.
- 11. Communicating at meetings usually makes me uncomfortable.
- 12. I am very relaxed when answering questions at a meeting. [R]
- 13. While participating in a conversation with a new acquaintance, I feel very nervous.
- 14. I have no fear of speaking up in conversations. [R]
- 15. Ordinarily I am very tense and nervous in conversations.
- 16. Ordinarily I am very calm and relaxed in conversations. [R]
- 17. While conversing with a new acquaintance, I feel very relaxed. [R]
- 18. I'm afraid to speak up in conversations.
- 19. I have no fear of giving a speech. [R]
- 20. Certain parts of my body feel very tense and rigid while giving a speech.
- 21. I feel relaxed while giving a speech. [R]
- 22. My thoughts become confused and jumbled when I am giving a speech.
- 23. I face the prospect of giving a speech with confidence. [R]
- 24. While giving a speech, I get so nervous I forget facts I really know.

Demographic Items

- 1. What is your sex? (Male, Female, other, prefer not to answer)
- 2. What is your year in school? (First-year, Sophomore, Junior, Senior, Graduate Student)
- 3. What is your race/ethnicity? (African American, Native American, Caucasian, Hispanic, Bi-racial/Mixed, Asian/Pacific Islander, Other)
- 4. Which of the following best describes your classroom experience in high school? (I was required to take a semester-long speech course, I was able to take a semester-long elective speech course, I had a unit of speech each year in an English class, I had one unit of speech in one English class, I was required to give presentations, but received little to no instruction on how to delivery those presentations, I received no instruction on communication skills.)
- 5. If yes to previous question, did the instructor seem like an expert in that content area? (yes, somewhat, no)
- 6. If yes to question 5, what was the instructor's primary educational background? (English, Communication, Both, Other, I don't know)
- 7. In high school, I participated in an extra-curricular speech experience including: (Check all that apply: speech team, debate team, 4-H, American Legion Speech contest, other, none).
- 8. What type of high school did you attend? [public school in Illinois, private/prep school in Illinois, charter school in Illinois, public school outside of Illinois in (text box), private/prep school outside of Illinois in (text box), charter school outside of Illinois in (text box answer)]
- 9. What year did you graduate? (text/number box answer)